MBHI 10-Q 9/30/2008

Section 1: 10-Q (FORM 10-Q)

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

☑ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the Quarterly Period Ended September 30, 2008

Commission File Number: 001-13735

MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter.)

Delaware 36-3252484

 $(State\ or\ other\ jurisdiction\ of\ incorporation\ or\ organization)$

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

501 W. North Ave. Melrose Park, Illinois

60160

(Zip code)

 $(Address\ of\ principal\ executive\ offices)$

(708) 865-1053

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports) and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \square No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

rr □ Smaller reporting company □ rting company)
f the Exchange Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗹
as of the latest practicable date.
tanding at November 10, 2008
27,858,752
f

MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC.

Form 10-Q

Table of Contents

	Page Number
PART I	
Item 1. Financial Statements	1
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	20
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	46
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	47
PART II	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	51
Item 1A. Risk Factors	51
Item 2. Unregistered Sale of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	53
Item 3. Defaults upon Senior Securities	53
Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	53
Item 5. Other Information	53
Item 6. Exhibits	54
Signature Page	58
EX-31.1 EX-31.2	
<u>EX-32.1</u>	

i

MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Unaudited) (In thousands, except for share data)

	Se _l	ptember 30, 2008	De	cember 31, 2007
ASSETS			_	
Cash	\$	111,769	\$	70,111
Federal funds sold and other short-term investments		1,674		14,388
Total cash and cash equivalents		113,443		84,499
Securities available-for-sale (securities pledged to creditors: \$312,373 at September 30, 2008 and \$295,710 at				
December 31, 2007)		618,215		710,881
Securities held-to-maturity (fair value: \$30,121 at September 30, 2008 and \$36,912 at December 31, 2007)		30,817		37,601
Total securities		649,032		748,482
Federal Reserve Bank and Federal Home Loan Bank stock, at cost		31,698		29,264
Loans		2,494,225		2,474,327
Allowance for loan losses		(39,428)		(26,748)
	_		_	
Net loans		2,454,797		2,447,579
Cash surrender value of life insurance		83,800		81,166
Premises and equipment, net		38,216		41,821
Foreclosed properties		8,025		2,220
Core deposit and other intangibles, net		15,274		17,044
Goodwill		78,862		160,407
Other assets		110,230	_	80,300
Total assets	\$	3,583,377	\$	3,692,782
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Liabilities				
Deposits Noninterest baseing	¢	224 545	¢	221 217
Noninterest-bearing	\$	334,545	\$	321,317
Interest-bearing		2,178,459	_	2,136,831
Total deposits		2,513,004		2,458,148
Federal funds purchased and FRB discount window advances		_		81,000
Revolving note payable		20,600		2,500
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase		297,650		283,400
Advances from the Federal Home Loan Bank		380,000		323,439
Junior subordinated debentures		60,774		60,724
Subordinated debt		15,000		_
Term note payable		55,000		70,000
Due to broker		438		1,539
Other liabilities		33,674		36,868
	_		_	
Total liabilities		3,376,140		3,317,618
Commitments and contingencies (see note 8)				
Stockholders' Equity				
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, \$2,500 liquidation preference, 1,000,000 shares authorized; 17,250 shares issued and outstanding at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007		_		_
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 64,000,000 shares authorized; 29,502,788 shares issued and 27,858,752 outstanding at September 30, 2008 and 29,275,687 shares issued and 27,803,794 outstanding at December 31, 2007		295		293
Additional paid-in capital		303,221		300,762
		(69,850)		102,762
Retained earnings				
Accumulated other comprehensive loss Traceura et al. 444.036 Sentember 20, 2008 and 1,471,803 above at December 21, 2007)		(11,693)		(13,917
Treasury stock, at cost (shares at 1,644,036 September 30, 2008 and 1,471,893 shares at December 31, 2007)	_	(14,736)	_	(14,736
Total stockholders' equity		207,237		375,164
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	3,583,377	\$	3,692,782

See accompanying notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (Unaudited) (In thousands, except per share data)

	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended	
	Septemb		Septem	
Interest Income	2008		2008	2007
Loans	\$ 37,364	\$ 37,566	\$ 115,562	\$ 110,447
Loans held for sale	— —	11	— — —	89
Securities				
Taxable	7,739	8,609	25,776	24,901
Exempt from federal income taxes	574	462	1,765	1,624
Trading securities	_	2	_	2
Dividends from Federal Reserve and Federal Home Loan Bank stock	184	227	551	681
Federal funds sold and other short-term investments	27	297	273	688
Total interest income	45,888	47,174	143,927	138,432
Interest Expense				
Deposits	15,301	18,634	50,501	55,115
Federal funds purchased and FRB discount window advances	563	64	2,050	1,156
Revolving note payable	96	18	270	18
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase	3,338	3,137	9,998	7,859
Advances from the Federal Home Loan Bank	2,779	3,640	8,698	10,958
Junior subordinated debentures	864	1,334	2,785	3,950
Subordinated debt	229	_	464	_
Term note payable	565	_	2,027	_
Total interest expense	23,735	26,827	76,793	79,056
Net interest income	22,153	20,347	67,134	59,376
Provision for loan losses	41,950	1,800		
			51,765	3,481
Net interest income after provision for loan losses	(19,797)	18,547	15,369	55,895
Noninterest Income	1.010	1 707	T 004	
Service charges on deposit accounts	1,918	1,535	5,834	4,744
Net (losses) gains on securities transactions	(16,652)	6	(16,596)	23
Impairment loss on securities	(47,801)	_	(65,387)	_
(Losses) gains on sales of loans	(75)	41	(75)	441
Insurance and brokerage commissions	448	685	1,691	1,799
Trust	451	453	1,382	1,349
Increase in cash surrender value of life insurance	911	736	2,634	2,192
Gain on sale of property	_	_	15,196	
Other	288	244	993	768
Total noninterest income (loss)	(60,512)	3,700	(54,328)	11,316
Noninterest Expense				
Salaries and employee benefits	12,515	9,740	36,570	30,550
Occupancy and equipment	3,211	2,362	9,203	6,741
Professional services	2,016	1,297	5,350	3,612
Loss on early extinguishment of debt	_	-	7,121	_
Marketing	575	538	1,864	1,696
Foreclosed properties	24	4	266	36
Amortization of intangible assets	590	351	1,771	1,099
Merger related	77	-	271	(21)
Goodwill impairment	80,000	_	80,000	_
Other	4,288	1,953	9,857	6,257
Total noninterest expense	103,296	16,245	152,273	49,970
Income (loss) before income taxes	(183,605)	6,002	(191,232)	17,241
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	(23,891)	1,166	(28,530)	2,886
Net income (loss)	(159,714)	4,836	(162,702)	14,355
Preferred stock dividends	835		2,506	
Net income (loss) available to common stockholders	<u>\$(160,549)</u>	\$ 4,836	<u>\$(165,208)</u>	\$ 14,355
Basic earnings per share	\$ (5.76)	\$ 0.20	\$ (5.93)	\$ 0.58
Diluted earnings per share	\$ (5.76)	\$ 0.20	\$ (5.93)	\$ 0.58
Cash dividends declared per common share	\$	\$ 0.13	\$ 0.26	
Cash dividends declared per confinion share	<u>Φ —</u>	φ 0.13	φ 0.20	\$ 0.39

MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (Unaudited)

For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 and 2007 (In thousands, except share and per share data)

	Prefer Stoc		 mmon tock		dditional Paid in Capital	Earnings	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss	Treasury Stock	Total Stockholders' Equity
Balance, December 31, 2006	\$	_	\$ 255	\$	200,797	\$ 97,807	\$ (6,273)	\$ (5,344)	\$ 287,242
Cash dividends declared (\$0.39 per share) on common stock		_			_	(9,746)		_	(9,746)
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of 27,443 stock						(2,1,10)			(,,,,,,
options, net of tax benefit		_	_		321	_	_	_	321
Purchase of 321,500 shares of treasury stock		_	_		_	_	_	(4,963)	(4,963)
Stock-based compensation		_	_		2,325	_	_		2,325
Comprehensive income									
Net income		_	_		_	14,355	_	_	14,355
Net decrease in fair value of securities classified as available-									
for-sale, net of income taxes and reclassification									
adjustments		_	_		_	_	(4,301)		(4,301)
Total comprehensive income									10,054
Balance, September 30, 2007	\$	_	\$ 255	\$	203,443	\$ 102,416	\$ (10,574)	\$ (10,307)	\$ 285,233
-		_	 	_					
Balance, December 31, 2007	\$	_	\$ 293	\$	300,762	\$ 102,762	\$ (13,917)	\$ (14,736)	\$ 375,164
Cash dividends declared (\$145.3125 per share) on preferred									
stock		_			_	(2,506)	_		(2,506)
Cash dividends declared (\$0.26 per share) on common stock		_	_		_	(7,404)		_	(7,404)
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of 16,500 stock						(, , , ,			(1, 1, 1,
options, net of tax benefit		_	_		178	_	_	_	178
Issuance of shares restricted stock		_	2		(2)	_	_	_	_
Stock-based compensation		_	_		2,283	_	_	_	2,283
Comprehensive income									
Net loss		_	_		_	(162,702)	_	_	(162,702)
Prior service cost resulting from the application of SFAS									
No. 87, net of income taxes		_	_		_	_	(449)	_	(449)
Net increase in fair value of securities classified as available- for-sale, net of income taxes and reclassification									
adjustments			_		_	_	2,673	_	2,673
Total comprehensive income							_,		(160,478)
rotal completionsive income				-					(100,478)
Balance, September 30, 2008	\$	_	\$ 295	\$	303,221	\$ (69,850)	\$ (11,693)	\$ (14,736)	\$ 207,237

See accompanying notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited) For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 and 2007 (In thousands)

	2008	2007
Cash flows from operating activities Net (loss) income	\$(162.702)	\$ 14,355
Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to net cash provided by operating activities	\$(162,702)	\$ 14,333
Depreciation	3,107	2,332
Provision for loan losses	51,765	3,481
Amortization of core deposit and other intangibles	630	920
Goodwill impairment charge	80,000	<i></i>
Amortization of premiums and discounts on securities, net	431	643
Realized loss (gain) on sale of securities, net	16,596	(23
Impairment loss on securities	65,387	(23
Net loss (gain) on sales of loans	75	(441
Originations of loans held for sale	—	(40,800
Proceeds from sales of loans held for sale	_	43,913
Gain on sale of property	(15,196)	
Loss on early extinguishment of debt	7,121	
Increase in cash surrender value of life insurance	(2,634)	(2,192
Deferred income taxes	(14,259)	4,918
Loss on disposition of foreclosed properties, net	222	12
Amortization of deferred stock based compensation	2,283	2,267
Change in other assets	(16,774)	(5,477
Change in other liabilities	(436)	(9,035
Net cash provided by operating activities	15,616	14,873
Net eash provided by operating activities	13,010	14,073
Cash flows from investing activities	100.770	07.571
Sales of securities available-for-sale	108,770	97,571
Sales of securities held-to-maturity	4,443	_
Redemption of Federal Home Loan Bank stock	1,000	20.500
Maturities of securities available-for-sale	107,585	20,592
Principal payments on securities available-for-sale	42,496	56,019
Principal payments on securities held-to-maturity	2,430	4,816
Purchases of securities available-for-sale	(244,043)	(252,572
Purchases of Federal Reserve Bank and Federal Home Loan Bank stock	(4,535)	
Loan originations and principal collections, net	(68,969)	(55,807
Purchase of mortgage loans		(5,776
Sale of mortgage loans	5,789	-
Proceeds from sale of property	18,259	
Proceeds from disposition of foreclosed properties	244	225
Additions to property and equipment	(2,694)	(2,840
Net cash used in investing activities	(29,225)	(137,772
Cash flows from financing activities		
Net increase in deposits	55,185	36,488
Proceeds from borrowings	234,600	102,500
Repayments on borrowings	(167,075)	(100,000
Preferred cash dividends paid	(2,506)	_
Common cash dividends paid	(11,076)	(9,774
Change in federal funds purchased, FRB discount window advances, and securities sold under agreements		
to repurchase	(66,750)	62,039
Repurchase of common stock	_	(4,963
Proceeds from issuance of common under stock and incentive plan	175	281
Net cash provided by financing activities	42,553	86,571
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	28,944	(36,328
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	84,499	100,532
Cach and each equivalents at and of pariod	¢ 112 442	\$ 64.204
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	<u>\$ 113,443</u>	\$ 64,204

Cash paid during period for:		
Interest	\$ 78,685	\$ 75,730
Income taxes, net	2,700	6,219

See accompanying notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

PAGE 4

NOTE 1 – BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The consolidated financial statements of Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") included herein are unaudited; however, such statements reflect all adjustments (consisting only of normal, recurring adjustments) which are, in the opinion of management, necessary for a fair presentation for the interim periods. The Company acquired Northwest Suburban Bancorp., Inc. effective October 1, 2007. See Note 3 — Business Combination for more details. The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America for interim financial information and with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X.

The results of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 are not necessarily indicative of the results expected for the full year ending December 31, 2008.

NOTE 2 – NEW ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

The Company adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements," on January 1, 2008, which defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in GAAP, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS No. 157 applies to other accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements where the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") had previously concluded in those pronouncements that fair value is the relevant measurement attribute. Accordingly, SFAS No. 157 does not require any new financial assets or liabilities to be measured at fair value. In February 2008, FASB issued FASB Staff Position ("FSP") No. FAS 157-2, "Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157." This FSP delays the effective dates of SFAS No. 157 for all nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities, except those that are recognized or disclosed at fair value on a recurring basis (at least annually) to fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. In October 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position 157-3, "Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset in a Market That Is Not Active" ("FSP No. 157-3"), which clarifies the application of SFAS No. 157 in an inactive market and provides an illustrative example to demonstrate how the fair value of a financial asset is to be determined when the market for that financial asset is not active. FSP No. SFAS 157-3 became effective for the Company's interim financial statements as of September 30, 2008 and did not significantly impact the methods by which the Company determines the fair values of its financial assets. The adoption of SFAS No. 157 did not have a material effect on the Company's results of operations or consolidated financial position. See Note 9 – Fair Value for more information.

In December 2007, FASB issued SFAS No. 141R, "Business Combinations," which replaces the current standard on business combinations, modifies the accounting for business combinations and requires, with limited exceptions, the acquirer in a business combination to recognize all of the assets acquired, liabilities assumed, and any noncontrolling interests in the acquiree at the acquisition-date, at fair value. SFAS No. 141R also requires certain contingent assets and liabilities acquired as well as contingent consideration to be recognized at fair value. In addition, the statement requires payments to third parties for consulting, legal, audit, and similar services associated with an acquisition to be recognized as expenses when incurred rather than capitalized as part of the cost of the acquisition. SFAS No. 141R is effective for fiscal years beginning on or after December 15, 2008 and early adoption is not permitted.

In June 2008, the FASB ratified the consensus reached by the Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") on Issue No. 07-5, "Determining Whether an Instrument (or Embedded Feature) Is Indexed to an Entity's Own Stock" ("EITF No. 07-5"). EITF No. 07-5 provides guidance for determining whether an equity-linked financial instrument (or embedded feature) is indexed to an entity's own stock. EITF No. 07-5 applies to any freestanding financial instrument or embedded feature that has all of the characteristics of a derivative or freestanding instrument that is potentially settled in an entity's own stock (with the exception of share-based payment awards within the scope of SFAS 123(R)). To meet the definition of "indexed to own stock," an instrument's contingent exercise provisions must not be based on (a) an observable market, other than the market for the issuer's stock (if applicable), or (b) an observable index, other than an index calculated or measured solely by reference to the issuer's own operations, and the variables that could affect the settlement amount must be inputs to the fair value of a "fixed-for-fixed" forward or option on equity shares. EITF No. 07-5 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008, and interim periods within those fiscal years. The Company is currently evaluating the potential impact of adopting EITF No. 07-5.

NOTE 3 – BUSINESS COMBINATIONS

On October 1, 2007, the Company acquired Northwest Suburban Bancorp., Inc. ("Northwest Suburban"), in a cash and stock merger. The Company's stock comprised 45% of the purchase price, at an exchange ratio of 2.4551 shares of Company common stock for each share of Northwest Suburban common stock, and the remainder was paid in cash at the rate of \$42.75 for each share of Northwest Suburban common stock. The Company issued 3.7 million shares of common stock, paid \$81.2 million in cash, and incurred \$414,000 in acquisition costs which were capitalized for a total purchase price of \$136.7 million at the closing on October 1, 2007. The Company used the proceeds from a \$75.0 million term note it had under a borrowing facility with a correspondent bank to pay for a portion of the cash requirement of the acquisition. Northwest Suburban was merged into the Company, thus canceling 100% of Northwest Suburban's voting shares outstanding.

The acquisition of Northwest Suburban constituted a business combination under SFAS No. 141, "Business Combinations," and was accounted for using the purchase method. Accordingly, the purchase price was allocated to the respective assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values on the date of acquisition. The excess of the purchase price over the fair value of net assets acquired was recorded as goodwill, which is not deductible for tax purposes. The results of operations of Northwest Suburban have been included in the Company's results of operations since October 1, 2007, the date of the acquisition.

The following are the unaudited pro forma consolidated results of operations of the Company for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 as though Northwest Suburban had been acquired as of January 1, 2007.

	Three months ended September 30, 2007	Nine months ended September 30, 2007
Net interest income	\$25,362	\$74,235
Net income	555	13,115
Basic earnings per share	0.02	0.46
Diluted earnings per share	0.02	0.46

Included in the pro forma results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 were merger costs of \$5.1 million.

NOTE 4 – SECURITIES

The following tables set forth the composition of the Company's securities portfolio by major category as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

				S	eptember 30, 20	008		
	Held-to-Maturity			Available-	for-Sale		Total	
	Amor Co		Fair Value	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	% of Amortized Cost
				(D	ollars in thousa	nds)	·	
Obligations of the U.S. Treasury and of U.S. government-sponsored								
entities	\$	_	\$ —	\$ 267,101	\$264,762	\$ 267,101	\$264,762	40.0%
Obligations of states and political subdivisions		1,252	1,237	57,475	55,375	58,727	56,612	8.8
Mortgage-backed securities	2	9,565	28,884	289,983	286,283	319,548	315,167	47.9
Equity securities (1)		_	_	2,749	2,749	2,749	2,749	0.4
Other bonds		_	_	19,214	9,046	19,214	9,046	2.9
Total	\$ 3	0,817	\$ 30,121	\$ 636,522	\$618,215	\$ 667,339	\$648,336	100.0%
				I	December 31, 20	007		
	H	Ield-to-N	Iaturity	Available-	for-Sale		Total	
	Amor Co		Fair Value	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	% of Amortized Cost
				(D	ollars in thousa	nds)		
Obligation of the U.S. Treasury and of U.S. government-sponsored								
entities	\$	_	\$ —	\$ 181,983	\$183,613	\$ 181,983	\$183,613	23.6%
Obligations of states and political								
subdivisions		1,254	1,268	60,985	61,400	62,239	62,668	8.1
Mortgage-backed securities	3	6,347	35,644	383,633	379,040	419,980	414,684	54.4
Equity securities		_	_	85,139	65,979	85,139	65,979	11.0
Other bonds				22,095	20,849	22,095	20,849	2.9
Total	\$ 3	7,601	\$ 36,912	\$ 733,835	\$710,881	\$ 771,436	\$747,793	100.0%

⁽¹⁾ The Company recognized a \$47.8 million impairment charge in the quarter ended September 30, 2008 bringing the amortized cost and fair value to \$2.7 million.

$\label{eq:midwestbancholdings} \mbox{MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC.} \\ \mbox{NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS} - (Continued) \\$

The following is a summary of the fair value of securities held-to-maturity and available-for-sale with unrealized losses and an aging of those unrealized losses:

Contember 20 2008

	September 30, 2008						
	Less Tha	n 12 Months	12 Mont	ths or More	Т	Total	
	Fair Value	Unrealized Losses	Fair Value	Unrealized Losses	Fair Value	Unrealized Losses	
		·	(In th	ousands)			
Securities available-for-sale:							
Obligations of U.S. Treasury and of U.S.							
government- sponsored entities (1)	\$162,456	\$ (2,603)	\$ —	\$ —	\$162,456	\$ (2,603)	
Obligations of states and political							
subdivisions	46,721	(2,151)	_	_	46,721	(2,151)	
Mortgage-backed securities:							
U.S. government-sponsored entities							
(1)	229,582	(3,239)	15,651	(559)	245,233	(3,798)	
Corporate and other debt securities	2,985	(1,049)	6,061	(9,119)	9,046	(10,168)	
Total available-for-sale	441,744	(9,042)	21,712	(9,678)	463,456	(18,720)	
Securities held-to-maturity:		·					
Obligations of states and political							
subdivisions	986	(16)	_	_	986	(16)	
Mortgage-backed securities:							
U.S. government agencies (2)	7,363	(81)	_	_	7,363	(81)	
U.S. government-sponsored entities							
(1)	1,219	(13)	20,302	(586)	21,521	(599)	
Total held-to-maturity	9,568	(110)	20,302	(586)	29,870	(696)	
Total temporarily impaired securities	\$451,312	\$ (9,152)	\$ 42,014	\$ (10,264)	\$493,326	\$ (19,416)	

⁽¹⁾ Includes obligations of the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation (FHLMC) and Federal National Mortgage Association (FNMA).

Management does not believe any individual unrealized loss as of September 30, 2008, identified in the preceding table, represents other-than-temporary impairment. These unrealized losses are primarily attributable to the current credit environment and turmoil in the market for securities related to the housing industry. The Company has both the intent and ability to hold each of the securities shown in the table for the time necessary to recover its amortized cost. The unrealized loss on available-for-sale securities is included, net of tax, in other comprehensive income.

- The unrealized loss for U.S. government-sponsored entities' mortgage-backed securities relate primarily to debt securities issued by FNMA and FHLMC and are rated AAA by Moody's and S&P as of September 30, 2008; each security has a stated maturity date. FNMA is rated Aa3, AA- and A+ by Moody's, S&P and Fitch, respectively. FHLMC is rated Aa3 and AA- by Moody's and Fitch, respectively. These mortgage-backed securities are notes with a weighted average maturity of approximately 19 years and a weighted average interest rate of 4.78%.
- The unrealized losses on corporate and other debt securities relate to securities which were rated A- or better by either Moody's or S&P as of September 30, 2008. These debt securities have a weighted average maturity of approximately 24 years and a weighted average interest rate of 5.13%.

⁽²⁾ Includes obligations of the Government National Mortgage Association (GNMA).

The Company recognized an other-than-temporary impairment charge of \$17.6 million at March 31, 2008 on certain FNMA and FHLMC preferred equity securities with a cost basis of \$85.1 million. In September 2008, the Company sold \$16.9 million of the remaining \$67.5 million recognizing a \$16.7 million loss. The Company recognized an additional other-than-temporary impairment charge of \$47.8 million at September 30, 2008 on the remaining securities and thereby reduced the amortized cost to their fair value of \$2.7 million. Management believes this impairment was primarily attributable to economic conditions at that time, FNMA and FHLMC being placed into the Federal Housing Finance Agency's conservatorship, and the discontinued dividend payments. Since recovery did not appear likely in the near future, the Company recognized the impairment losses.

NOTE 5 - LOANS

Major classifications of loans (source of repayment basis) are summarized as follows:

	•	September 30, 2008		er 31,	
		% of Gross		% of Gross	
	Amount	Loans	Amount	Loans	
		(Dollars in t	housands)		
Commercial	\$1,102,016	44.2%	\$1,079,631	43.6%	
Construction	396,576	15.9	464,583	18.8	
Commercial real estate	691,961	27.7	627,928	25.4	
Home equity	169,905	6.8	142,158	5.8	
Other consumer	8,062	0.3	10,689	0.4	
Residential mortgage	126,079	5.1	149,703	6.0	
Total loans, gross	2,494,599	100.0%	2,474,692	100.0%	
Net deferred fees	(374)	·	(365)		
Total loans, net	\$2,494,225		\$2,474,327		

⁽¹⁾ Amounts have been reclassified to conform to current period presentation.

Statement of Position 03-3, "Accounting for Certain Loans or Debt Securities Acquired in a Transfer" ("SOP 03-3") addresses accounting for differences between contractual cash flows and cash flows expected to be collected from an investor's initial investment in loans or debt securities acquired in a transfer if those differences are attributable, at least in part, to credit quality. It includes loans acquired in purchase business combinations and applies to all nongovernmental entities. SOP 03-3 does not apply to loans originated by the Company. The Company's assessment of loans acquired in the acquisition of Northwest Suburban as of October 1, 2007 identified \$5.9 million in acquired loans to which the application of the provisions of SOP 03-3 was required. As a result of the application of SOP 03-3, the Company recorded purchase accounting adjustments reflecting a reduction in loans of \$2.0 million related to acquired impaired loans, thus reducing the carrying value of these loans to \$3.9 million as of December 31, 2007. The carrying value of these loans was \$940,000 as of September 30, 2008, and there continues to be no allowance for loan losses regarding these loans. The Company does not consider prepayments in the determination of contractual or expected cash flows.

The following is the carrying value by source of repayment category for loans subject to SOP 03-3:

	-	September 30, 2008		December 31, 2007	
		(In thou	ısands)		
Commercial	\$	690	\$	726	
Construction		1		211	
Commercial real estate		_		2,736	
Residential mortgage		249		260	
Total carrying value	\$	940	\$	3,933	

The following is a summary of changes in the accretable yield for the nine months ended September 30, 2008:

	(in tho	ousanas)
Balance at beginning of period	\$	249
Accretion		(206)
Balance at end of period	\$	43

The full contractual payment was received on a loan accounted for under SOP 03-3, and goodwill was reduced in second quarter of 2008 by the remaining fair value adjustment of that loan.

NOTE 6 - ALLOWANCE FOR LOAN LOSSES

Following is a summary of activity in the allowance for loan losses:

	Nine Montl	
	Septemb	
	2008	2007
	(In thou	sands)
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 26,748	\$ 23,229
Provision charged to operations	51,765	3,481
Loans charged off	(40,472)	(3,183)
Recoveries	1,387	1,352
Net loans (charged off) recoveries	(39,085)	(1,831)
		<u> </u>
Balance at end of period	\$ 39,428	\$ 24,879
•		

A portion of the allowance for loan losses is allocated to impaired loans. Information with respect to impaired loans and the amount of the allowance for loan losses allocated thereto is as follows:

	Sept	ember 30, 2008 housands)
Impaired loans for which no allowance for loan losses is allocated	\$	16,897
Impaired loans with an allocation of the allowance for loan losses		47,507
Total impaired loans	\$	64,404
Allowance for loan losses allocated to impaired loans	\$	5,405
Average impaired loans	\$	55,081
Interest income recognized on impaired loans on a cash basis		703

NOTE 7 - GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLES

The following table presents the carrying amount and accumulated amortization of intangible assets (in thousands):

	September 30, 2008			I	December 31, 2007	
	Gross Carrying Amount	Accumulated Amortization	Net Carrying Amount	Gross Carrying Amount	Accumulated Amortization	Net Carrying Amount
Amortized intangible assets:						
Core deposit and other intangibles	\$21,091	\$(5,817)	\$15,274	\$21,091	\$(4,047)	\$17,044

The amortization of intangible assets was \$1.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008. At September 30, 2008, the projected amortization of intangible assets is \$2.4 million, \$2.3 million, \$2.2 million, \$1.9 million, \$1.8 million for the years ending December 31, 2008, 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, respectively, and \$6.4 million in total for the subsequent years. The remaining weighted average amortization period for the core deposit intangibles is approximately eight years as of September 30, 2008.

The following table presents the changes in the carrying amount of goodwill and other intangibles during the nine months ended September 30, 2008 (in thousands):

		e Deposit
Goodwill		d Other angibles
\$160,407	\$	17,044
(80,000)		_
-		(1,770)
(1,545)		
\$ 78,862	\$	15,274
	\$160,407 (80,000) —————————————————————————————————	Goodwill Int. \$160,407 \$ (80,000)

Goodwill is not amortized but assessed at least annually for impairment, and any impairment recognized in the period it is identified. As of September 30, 2008, based upon the guidelines contained in SFAS No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets," it was determined that the fair value of the Company's assets and liabilities was lower than amounts recorded in the Company's financial statements. Accordingly, the Company recognized a goodwill impairment charge of \$80.0 million. Management believes this impairment was primarily attributable to the weakened economic conditions at that time as well as lower market valuations for banking institutions. The method for estimating the value of the Company included a weighted average of the discounted cash flows method, the guideline company method, and the guideline transaction method. The Company cannot assure that it will not be required to take goodwill impairment charges in the future. Goodwill was reduced in the second quarter of 2008 by the remaining fair value adjustment of a loan accounted for under SOP 03-3 for which full contractual payment was received. Goodwill was also adjusted in the third quarter of 2008 for the final purchase price allocation for the Northwest Suburban acquisition.

NOTE 8 - OFF-BALANCE-SHEET RISK

The Company is a party to financial instruments with off-balance-sheet risk in the normal course of business to meet financing needs of customers. Since many commitments to extend credit expire without being used, the amounts below do not necessarily represent future cash commitments. These financial instruments include lines of credit, letters of credit, and commitments to extend credit. These are summarized as follows under the "collateral-based" classification as of September 30, 2008:

	Amount of Commitment Expiration Per Period					
	Within 1 Year	1-3 Years	4-5 Years (In thousands)	After 5 Years	Total	
Lines of Credit:						
Commercial real estate	\$133,144	\$ 16,285	\$ 5,244	\$ —	\$ 154,673	
Home equity	28,031	26,936	36,124	51,919	143,010	
Consumer	_	_	_	1,976	1,976	
Commercial	246,389	10,185	2,263	3,096	261,933	
Letters of credit	42,404	16,284	3,755	_	62,443	
Commitments to extend credit	97,049				97,049	
Total commitments	\$547,017	\$ 69,690	\$ 47,386	\$ 56,991	\$721,084	

At September 30, 2008, commitments to extend credit included \$29.5 million of fixed rate loan commitments. These commitments are due to expire within 30 to 90 days of issuance and have loan rates ranging from 5.25% to 7.75%. Substantially all of the unused lines of credit are at adjustable rates of interest.

In the normal course of business, the Company is involved in various legal proceedings. In the opinion of management, any liability resulting from such proceedings would not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position or results of operations.

NOTE 9 - FAIR VALUE

The Company adopted SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurement," on January 1, 2008. SFAS No. 157 defines fair value as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. SFAS No. 157 also establishes a fair value hierarchy which requires an entity to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value. The standard describes three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value:

- Level 1: Quoted prices (unadjusted) for identical assets or liabilities in active markets that the entity has the ability to access as of the measurement date.
- Level 2: Significant other observable inputs other than Level 1 prices, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices in markets that are not active, and other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data.
- Level 3: Significant unobservable inputs that reflect a company's own assumptions about the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing an asset or liability.

The Company's available-for-sale investment securities are the only financial assets that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis; it does not hold any financial liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis. The fair values of available-for-sale securities are determined by obtaining either quoted prices on nationally recognized securities exchanges or matrix pricing, which is a mathematical technique used widely in the industry to value debt securities without relying exclusively on quoted prices for the specific securities but rather by relying on these securities' relationship to other benchmark quoted securities. If quoted prices or matrix pricing are not available, the fair value is determined by an adjusted price for similar securities including unobservable inputs. The fair values of the available-for-sale securities were measured at September 30, 2008 using the following:

	Total	Quoted Prices or	Significant	Significant
	Fair Value	Identical Assets in	Other Observable	Unobservable
	at September 30, 2008	Active Markets (Level 1)	Inputs (Level 2)	Inputs (Level 3)
			usands)	
Assets:				
Available-for-sale securities	\$618,215	\$2,749	\$612,616	\$2,850

The following is a summary of changes in the fair value of the available-for-sale securities that were measured using significant unobservable inputs for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008:

	E Septe	Three Months Ended September 30, 2008		Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008	
		(In tho	usands)		
Beginning balance	\$	9,286	\$	10,479	
Total gains or losses (realized/unrealized):					
Included in earnings		_		_	
Included in other comprehensive income		(6,436)		(7,629)	
Ending balance	\$	2,850	\$	2,850	

The Company's impaired loans that are measured using the fair value of the underlying collateral are measured on a non-recurring basis. Once a loan is identified as individually impaired, management measures impairment in accordance with SFAS No. 114, "Accounting by Creditors for Impairment of a Loan," ("SFAS 114"). At September 30, 2008, \$45.1 million of the total impaired loans were evaluated based on the fair value of the collateral. The fair value of the collateral is determined by obtaining an observable market price or by obtaining an appraised value with management applying selling and other discounts to the underlying collateral value. If an appraised value is not available, the fair value of the impaired loan is determined by an adjusted appraised value including unobservable cash flows.

At September 30, 2008, the fair values of the impaired loans based on the fair value of the collateral were measured using the following:

		Quoted Prices or	Significant	Significant	
		Identical Assets in	Other Observable	Unobservable	
	September 30,	Active Markets	Inputs	Inputs	
	2008	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	
		(In thous	sands)		
Assets:					
Impaired loans	\$40,177	\$ —	\$	\$40,177	

Loans which are measured for impairment using the fair value of collateral for collateral dependent loans, had a gross carrying amount of \$45.1 million, with an associated valuation allowance of \$4.9 million for a fair value of \$40.2 million at September 30, 2008. The provision for loan losses for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, included \$27.7 million of specific allowance allocations for impaired loans.

NOTE 10 – STOCK COMPENSATION AND RESTRICTED STOCK AWARDS

Under the Company's Stock and Incentive Plan (the "Plan"), officers, directors, and key employees may be granted incentive stock options to purchase the Company's common stock at no less than 100% of the market price on the date the option is granted. Options can be granted to become exercisable immediately or in installments of 25% a year on each of the first through the fourth anniversaries of the grant date or may be issued subject to performance targets. In all cases, the options have a maximum term of ten years. The Plan also permits the issuance of nonqualified stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, and restricted stock units. The Plan authorizes a total of 3,900,000 shares for issuance. There are 1,838,358 shares remaining for issuance under the Plan at September 30, 2008. It is the Company's policy to issue new shares of its common stock in conjunction with the exercise of stock options or grants of restricted stock.

During the first nine months of 2008, 16,500 employee stock options were exercised. Total employee stock options outstanding at September 30, 2008 were 421,322 with exercise prices ranging between \$8.83 and \$22.03, with a weighted average exercise price of \$14.10, and expiration dates between 2009 and 2015. No stock options have been granted since 2005.

Information about option grants follows:

	Number of Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price Per Share	Weighted Average Grant- Date Fair Value Per Share
Outstanding at December 31, 2007	479,152	\$14.03	\$4.63
Granted	_	_	_
Exercised	(16,500)	10.61	3.01
Forfeited	(41,330)	14.74	4.40
Outstanding at September 30, 2008	421,322	14.10	4.71

The Company adopted SFAS No. 123(R), "Share-Based Payment," in the first quarter of 2006 using the modified prospective application. Employee compensation expense for stock options previously granted was recorded in the consolidated income statement based on the grant's vesting schedule. Forfeitures of stock option grants are estimated for those stock options where the requisite service is not expected to be rendered. The grant-date fair value for each grant was calculated using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. Employee compensation expense related to stock options was \$5,000 and \$16,000, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The total compensation cost related to nonvested stock options not yet recognized was \$38,000 at September 30, 2008 and the weighted average period over which this cost is expected to be recognized is 21 months.

Under the Plan, officers, directors, and key employees may also be granted awards of restricted shares of the Company's common stock. Holders of restricted shares are entitled to receive cash dividends paid to the Company's common stockholders and have the right to vote the restricted shares prior to vesting. The existing restricted shares grants vest over a certain time period not exceeding five years and may be accelerated subject to achieving certain performance targets. Compensation expense for the restricted shares equals the market price of the related stock at the date of grant and is amortized on a straight-line basis over the vesting period assuming certain performance targets are met when applicable. All restricted shares had a grant-date fair value equal to the market price of the underlying common stock at date of grant.

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, the Company recognized \$688,000 and \$2.3 million, respectively, in compensation expense related to the restricted stock grants compared to \$747,000 and \$2.3 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively. The total compensation cost related to nonvested restricted shares not yet recognized was \$5.9 million at September 30, 2008 and the weighted average period over which this cost is expected to be recognized is 37 months.

Information about restricted shares outstanding and activity follows:

	Number of Restricted Shares	Weighted Average Grant-Date Fair Value Per Share
Outstanding at December 31, 2007	448,394	\$20.87
Granted	248,324	10.42
Vested	(38,458)	17.73
Forfeited	(42,623)	18.45
Outstanding at September 30, 2008	615,637	17.02

$\label{eq:midwestbancholdings} \mbox{MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC.} \\ \mbox{NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS} - (Continued) \\$

NOTE 11 – SUPPLEMENTAL EXECUTIVE RETIREMENT PLAN

The Company and various members of senior management have entered into a Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan ("SERP"). The SERP is an unfunded plan that provides for guaranteed payments, based on a percentage of the individual's final salary, for 15 years after age 65. The benefit amount is reduced if the individual retires prior to age 65.

Effective April 1, 2008, the SERP agreements with employees constituted a pension plan under SFAS No. 87, "Employers' Accounting for Pensions." The objective of SFAS No. 87 is to recognize the compensation cost of pension benefits (including prior service cost) over that employee's approximate service period. Included in salaries and benefits expense in the statements of income was \$310,000 and \$1.3 million of expense related to the SERP for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, compared to \$286,000 and \$858,000, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively. The benefit obligation was \$5.5 million and \$3.5 million as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, respectively.

The following is a summary of changes in the benefit obligation for the nine months ended September 30, 2008:

-	ember 30, 2008
(In th	nousands)
\$	3,477
	407
	150
	776
	(5)
	742
\$	5,547
	<u> </u>

The Company recognized a \$477,000 reduction associated with the prior service in accumulated other comprehensive income as of April 1, 2008. The prior service cost amortization expense for the six months ended September 30, 2008 was \$27,000, net of tax.

NOTE 12 - INCOME TAXES

The difference between the provision for income taxes in the consolidated financial statements and amounts computed by applying the current federal statutory income tax rate of 35% to income before income taxes is reconciled as follows:

	Thre	e Months End	led September 30	,	Nin	e Months Ende	ed September 30,	
	2008		2007		2008	3	2007	
				(In tho	usands)			
Income taxes computed at the								
statutory rate	\$ (64,262)	35.0%	\$ 2,101	35.0%	\$ (66,931)	35.0%	\$ 6,034	35.0%
Tax-exempt interest income on								
securities and loans	(213)	0.1	(166)	(2.8)	(617)	0.3	(550)	(3.2)
General business credits	(168)	0.1	(289)	(4.8)	(445)	0.2	(509)	(3.0)
State income taxes, net of								
federal tax benefit due to								
state operating loss	(2,137)	1.2	(323)	(5.4)	(2,898)	1.5	(840)	(4.9)
Life insurance cash surrender								
value increase, net of								
premiums	(319)	0.2	(258)	(4.3)	(922)	0.5	(767)	(4.4)
Dividends received deduction	(47)	_	(301)	(5.0)	(649)	0.3	(913)	(5.3)
Goodwill impairment	28,000	(15.3)	_	_	28,000	(14.6)	_	_
Valuation on FNMA and								
FHLMC preferred stock								
losses	14,851	(8.1)	_	_	14,851	(7.8)	_	_
Nondeductible costs and other,								
net	404	(0.2)	402	6.7	1,081	(0.5)	431	2.5
(Benefit) provision for								
income taxes	\$ (23,891)	13.0%	\$ 1,166	19.4%	\$ (28,530)	14.9%	\$ 2,886	16.7%

The Company adopted the provisions of FASB Interpretation ("FIN") No. 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes, an Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109," on January 1, 2007. The adoption of this standard did not have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial position or results of operations. The Company recognizes interest related to unrecognized tax benefits and penalties, if any, in income tax expense. As of the date of adoption, the Company had approximately \$20,000 of interest accrued for potential income tax exposures and \$526,000 of unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized, would affect the effective tax rate, and \$429,000 of unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized, would not affect the effective tax rate, for a total of \$955,000 of unrecognized tax benefits, net of the federal income tax effect on state income taxes.

On January 3, 2003, the Company purchased Big Foot Financial Corp., resulting in various unrecognized tax benefits at the date of acquisition. These unrecognized tax benefits were recognized in the first quarter of 2007, when the statute of limitations for IRS audit of the final short period return closed. These unrecognized tax benefits, totaling \$429,000, were credited to a core deposit intangible created at the acquisition. In the third quarter of 2008, the Company recorded a charge of \$1.6 million for certain tax adjustments, substantially all of which relate to deductions taken on the Company's 2003 through 2005 Illinois state income tax returns that could potentially be disallowed. There were no other material changes in the unrecognized tax benefits during the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

The Company is currently being audited by the Illinois Department of Revenue for the years 2003 through 2005. It is thus reasonably possible that the gross balance of unrecognized tax benefits may change within the next twelve months. An Internal Revenue Service audit for the years 2002 to 2005 was completed during the second quarter of 2007 and there were no changes made to the reported tax amounts for those years. Years that remain subject to examination include 2006 to present for Federal, 2003 to present for Illinois, 2005 to present for Indiana, and 2004 and subsequent years for Federal and Illinois for various acquired entities.

On October 3, 2008, the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 ("EESA") was enacted and provides tax relief by treating the losses on sales or exchanges of FNMA and FHLMC preferred stock as ordinary losses rather than capital losses for federal income tax purposes. As a result of EESA, the Company will be allowed to treat the losses recognized on its FNMA and FHLMC preferred stock as ordinary losses in the fourth quarter of 2008 thus increasing the allowable tax benefit by \$16.9 million.

NOTE 13 – SALE OF BRANCH PROPERTY

On March 28, 2008, the Company sold two pieces of real property for \$18.4 million creating a pre-tax gain of \$15.2 million. The properties (a building with a parking lot and a second parking lot) are located in the Bucktown area of Chicago at 1601 North Milwaukee Avenue and 1617-1622 North Damen Avenue. The Company will continue to operate its existing Milwaukee Avenue branch in Bucktown for a period of at least nine months through a continuing occupancy arrangement with the buyer after which it expects to relocate to a new branch in close proximity to the existing branch location. The Company will pay \$75,000 per month to rent the Milwaukee Avenue space and has vacated the Damen Avenue parking lot. The Company will also be responsible for one-half of the real estate taxes and the premiums for casualty and liability insurance on the Milwaukee Avenue property during the occupancy period.

NOTE 14 – EARNINGS PER SHARE

	Three Mon Septemb		Nine Mont Septemb	
	2008	2007	2008	2007
	(In thousands, exc	ept per share data)	
Net income (loss)	\$(159,714)	\$ 4,836	\$ (162,702)	\$ 14,355
Preferred stock dividends	835		2,506	
Net income (loss) available to common stockholders	\$(160,549)	\$ 4,836	\$ (165,208)	\$ 14,355
Basic				
Weighted average common shares outstanding	27,859	24,454	27,851	24,594
Basic earnings per share	\$ (5.76)	\$ 0.20	\$ (5.93)	\$ 0.58
Diluted				
Weighted average common shares outstanding	27,859	24,454	27,851	24,594
Dilutive effect of stock options (1)	_	85	_	117
Dilutive effect of restricted stock (1)		108		110
Diluted average common shares	27,859	24,647	27,851	24,821
Diluted earnings per share	\$ (5.76)	\$ 0.20	\$ (5.93)	\$ 0.58

⁽¹⁾ No shares of stock options or restricted stock were included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for any period there was a loss.

Options to purchase 421,322 shares at \$14.10 were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 228,500 shares at \$18.36 and 145,250 shares at \$20.34 were not included for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively, because the exercise price for the options was greater than the average market price of the common stock, thus making the options antidilutive. Because of the anti-dilutive effect, the shares that would be issued if the Series A noncumulative redeemable convertible perpetual preferred stock were converted are not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008.

NOTE 15 – SUBSEQUENT EVENT

Subsequent to the end of the third quarter of 2008, the Company was informed that it has received preliminary approval to receive \$85.5 million of new capital in the form of preferred stock to be issued to the U.S. Treasury under the Troubled Asset Relief Program ("TARP") Capital Purchase Program. In addition, the Company will issue warrants to the Treasury that will allow the Treasury to acquire shares of the Company's common stock equal to \$12.8 million (15% of the value of the preferred shares to be acquired). The number of shares of common stock that will be acquired upon the exercise of the warrants will be determined based upon the 20 day average trailing price ending on the last trading day prior to October 29, 2008, the date of preliminary approval. The transaction is subject to the execution of a definitive preferred stock purchase agreement with the Treasury and must be approved by the holders of the Company's Series A preferred stock (and, therefore, the holders of the Company's Series A depositary shares). If the agreement is executed and the approval received, it is expected that the preferred shares and warrants will be issued and the new capital will be received during the fourth quarter of 2008. The financial impact of the new capital is yet to be determined; however, the Financial Accounting Standards Board and the Securities and Exchange Commission have issued a joint statement stating that they would not object to the warrants being classified as permanent capital.

PAGE 19

ITEM 2 – MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis is intended as a review of significant factors affecting the financial condition and results of operations of the Company for the periods indicated. The discussion should be read in conjunction with the unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements and the Notes thereto presented herein. In addition to historical information, the following Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. The Company's actual results could differ significantly from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors discussed in this report.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. By their nature, changes in these assumptions and estimates could significantly affect the Company's financial position or results of operations. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Those critical accounting policies that are of particular significance to the Company are discussed in Item 7 of the Company's 2007 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Recent Economic Developments

In response to the financial crises affecting the overall banking system and financial markets, on October 3, 2008, the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008, ESSA, was enacted. Under the EESA, the United States Treasury Department, the U.S. Treasury, has the authority to, among other things, purchase mortgages, mortgage backed securities and certain other financial instruments from financial institutions for the purpose of stabilizing and providing liquidity to the U.S. financial markets.

On October 3, 2008 the Troubled Asset Relief Program (TARP) was signed into law. The TARP gave the Treasury authority to deploy up to \$750 billion into the financial system with an objective of improving liquidity in capital markets. On October 24, 2008, the U.S. Treasury announced plans to direct \$250 billion of this authority into preferred stock investments in financial institutions. The general terms of this preferred stock program are as follows for a participant: pay 5% dividends on the U.S. Treasury's preferred stock for the first five years and 9% dividends thereafter; cannot increase common stock dividends for three years while Treasury is an investor without their permission; the U.S. Treasury receives warrants entitling it to buy a participant's common stock equal to 15% of the U.S. Treasury's total initial investment in the participant; and the participating company's executives must agree to certain compensation restrictions, and restrictions on the amount of executive compensation which is tax deductible and other detailed terms and conditions. The term of this preferred stock program could reduce investment returns to participating companies' stockholders by restricting dividends to common stockholders, diluting existing stockholders' interests, and restricting capital management practices. The TARP capital purchase program is a voluntary program designed to help healthy institutions build capital to support the U.S. economy by increasing the flow of financing to U.S. businesses and consumers. Although the Company exceeds all applicable regulatory capital requirements, it submitted an application for participation in the TARP capital purchase program and on October 29, 2008 received preliminary approval for \$85.5 million of capital.

It is management's understanding that the Treasury selected only financially strong institutions to receive capital. The TARP infusion will strengthen the Company's balance sheet. On a pro forma basis, the Company and the Bank's total risk based capital to risk-weighted assets ratio would be approximately 11.13% and 10.80%, respectively.

The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, FDIC, insures deposits at FDIC insured financial institutions up to certain limits. The FDIC charges insured financial institutions premiums to maintain the Deposit Insurance Fund. Assessment rates set by the FDIC effective January 1, 2007 range from 5 to 43 basis points.

Current economic conditions have increased expectations for bank failures, in which case the FDIC would take control of failed banks and ensure payment of deposits up to insured limits using the resources of the Deposit Insurance Fund. In 2009, the FDIC plans to increase premium assessments to maintain adequate funding of the Deposit Insurance Fund. These increases in premium assessments will increase the Company's expenses. Details regarding the computation of these increased premium assessments are just becoming available.

The EESA included a provision for an increase in the amount of deposits insured by the FDIC to \$250,000 until December 2009. On October 14, 2008, the FDIC announced a new program, the Temporary Liquidity Guarantee Program, that provides unlimited deposit insurance on funds in noninterest-bearing transaction deposit accounts not otherwise covered by the existing deposit insurance limit of \$250,000. All eligible institutions will be covered under the program December 5, 2008 without incurring any costs. After the initial period, participating institutions will be assessed a 10 basis point surcharge on the additional insured deposits. The Company has elected to participate in the Temporary Liquidity Guarantee Program and incur the surcharge as a cost of participation. The behavior of depositors in regard to the level of FDIC insurance could cause the Company's existing customers to reduce the amount of deposits held at the Company, and or could cause new customers to open deposit accounts. The level and composition of the Company's deposit portfolio directly impacts its funding cost and net interest margin.

The actions described above, together with additional actions announced by the Treasury and other regulatory agencies continue to develop. It is not clear at this time what impact EESA, TARP, other liquidity and funding initiatives of the Treasury and other bank regulatory agencies that have been previously announced, and any additional programs that may be initiated in the future will have on the financial markets and the financial services industry. The extreme levels of volatility and limited credit availability currently being experienced could continue to effect the U.S. banking industry and the broader U.S. and global economies, which will have an affect on all financial institutions, including the Company.

Selected Consolidated Financial Data

The following table sets forth certain selected consolidated financial data at or for the periods indicated.

	At or For	the Th	ree Month	s End	led	A	t or For the Ni	ne Mont	hs Ended
	Septemb	oer 30,		J	une 30,	_	Septen	ıber 30,	
	2008	2	007		2008		2008		2007
		(I	Dollars in	thou	sands, excep	t per	share data)		
Statement of Income Data:									
Total interest income	\$ 45,888		47,174	\$	47,244	\$	143,927	\$, -
Total interest expense	23,735		26,827		24,479	_	76,793		79,056
Net interest income	22,153		20,347		22,765		67,134		59,376
Provision for loan losses	41,950		1,800		4,415		51,765		3,481
Noninterest (loss) income	(60,512)		3,700		4,394		(54,328)		11,316
Noninterest expenses	103,296		16,245		20,368		152,273		49,970
(Loss) income before income taxes	(183,605)		6,002		2,376		(191,232)		17,241
(Benefit) provision for income taxes	(23,891)		1,166		(52)		(28,530)		2,886
Net (loss) income	(159,714)		4,836		2,428		(162,702)	_	14,355
Preferred stock dividends	835				836		2,506		
Net (loss) income available to common stockholders	\$ (160,549)	\$	4,836	\$	1,592	\$	(165,208)	\$	14,355
Per Share Data:	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	1,030	<u>Ψ</u>	1,572	<u> </u>	(103,200)	—	11,555
	¢ (5.76)	ď	0.20	Ф	0.06	¢	(5.02)	¢	0.50
Earnings per share (basic)	\$ (5.76) (5.76)	\$	0.20 0.20	\$	0.06 0.06	\$	(5.93) (5.93)	\$	0.58 0.58
Earnings per share (diluted) Cash dividends declared on common stock	(3.70)		0.20		0.00		0.26		0.38
	5 90								
Book value Tangible book value (non-GAAP measure) (9)	5.89 2.51		11.69 8.02		11.76 5.48		5.89 2.51		11.69 8.02
Selected Financial Ratios:	2.31		6.02		3.46		2.31		8.02
	(17.25)%		0.64%		0.26%		(5.90)%		0.64%
Return on average assets (1) Return on average equity (2)	(17.23)%		6.75		2.57		(58.64)		6.67
Dividend payout ratio	(161.00)		66.79		232.60		N/M		67.89
Average equity to average assets	9.50		9.41		10.30		10.06		9.59
Tier 1 risk-based capital	6.26		11.42		9.09		6.26		11.42
Total risk-based capital	8.04		12.51		10.43		8.04		12.51
Net interest margin (tax equivalent) (3)(4)	2.77		3.10		2.89		2.83		3.05
Loan to deposit ratio	99.25		100.63		106.88		99.25		100.63
Net overhead expense to average assets (5)	10.73		1.65		1.75		4.52		1.72
Efficiency ratio (6)	386.61		63.64		69.60		154.70		66.37
Loan Quality Ratios:	300.01		03.01		07.00		154.70		00.57
Allowance for loan losses to total loans	1.58		1.24		0.90		1.58		1.24
Provision for loan losses to total loans	6.69		0.36		0.71		2.77		0.23
Net loans charged off to average total loans	3.98		0.13		0.35		2.11		0.12
Nonaccrual loans to total loans	2.42		2.23		1.64		2.42		2.23
Nonperforming assets to total assets (7)	1.91		1.55		1.16		1.91		1.55
Allowance for loan losses to nonaccrual loans	0.65x		0.56x		0.55x		0.65x		0.56x
Balance Sheet Data:									
Total assets	\$3,583,377	\$3,0	32,565	\$3	,726,720	\$	3,583,377	\$	3,032,565
Total earning assets	3,176,629		50,334		,275,580		3,176,629		2,750,334
Average assets	3,682,449		20,254		,686,350		3,685,013		2,999,877
Loans	2,494,225		07,446		,501,082		2,494,225		2,007,446
Allowance for loan losses	39,428		24,879		22,606		39,428		24,879
Deposits	2,513,004		94,927	2	,340,043		2,513,004		1,994,927
Borrowings	829,024		17,404		974,007		829,024		717,404
Stockholders' equity	207,237		285,233		370,698		207,237		285,233
Tangible stockholders' equity (non-GAAP measure)									
(8)	113,101	1	95,790		195,751		113,101		195,790

⁽¹⁾ Net income divided by average assets.

⁽⁴⁾ The following table reconciles reported net interest income on a fully tax-equivalent basis for the periods presented:

	T	Three Months Ende	d	Nine Months Ended		
	Septem	ber 30,	June 30,	Septem	ber 30,	
	2008	2007	2008	2008	2007	
Net interest income	\$ 22,153	\$ 20,347	\$ 22,765	\$ 67,134	\$ 59,376	
Tax-equivalent adjustment to net interest income	457	837	909	2,258	2,652	

⁽²⁾ Net income divided by average equity.

⁽³⁾ Net interest income, on a fully tax-equivalent basis, divided by average earning assets.

Net interest income, fully tax-equivalent basis

\$ 22,610

\$ 21,184

\$ 23,674

\$ 69,392

\$ 62,028

PAGE 21

- (5) Noninterest expense less noninterest income, excluding security gains or losses, divided by average assets.
- (6) Noninterest income, excluding security gains or losses, plus net interest income on a fully tax-equivalent basis divided by noninterest expense excluding amortization and other real estate expense.
- (7) Includes total nonaccrual and foreclosed properties.
- (8) Stockholders' equity less goodwill, core deposits and other intangible assets. The following table reconciles reported stockholders' equity to tangible stockholders' equity for the periods presented:

	At Septe	mber 30,	At June 30,
	2008	2007	2008
Stockholders' equity	\$207,237	\$285,233	\$ 370,698
Core deposit intangible and other intangibles, net	15,274	9,586	15,864
Goodwill	78,862	79,857	159,083
Tangible stockholders' equity	\$113,101	\$195,790	\$ 195,751

Results of Operations – Three and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 and 2007

The Company's performance during the third quarter of 2008 reflected several significant transactions. The Company recognized a non-cash, non-operating, other-than-temporary impairment charge of \$47.8 million at September 30, 2008 on certain FNMA and FHLMC preferred equity securities similar to the impairment charge of \$17.6 million taken in the first quarter of 2008. In September 2008, the Company sold a portion of its FNMA and FHLMC preferred equity securities recognizing a \$16.7 million loss. It also recognized an impairment charge \$80.0 million on its goodwill intangible asset as a result of the decline in market capitalization. During the third quarter of 2008, the Company had net loan charge-offs of \$25.1 million and recorded a \$42.0 million loss provision reflecting management's updated assessments of impaired loans and concerns about the continued deterioration of economic conditions. During the first quarter of 2008, the Company also incurred a loss on the early extinguishment of debt of \$7.1 million from the prepayment of \$130.0 million in FHLB advances, which were partially offset by a \$15.2 million gain recognized on the sale of real estate.

Subsequent to the end of the third quarter of 2008, the Company was informed that it has received preliminary approval to receive \$85.5 million of new capital in the form of preferred stock to be issued to the U.S. Treasury under the Troubled Asset Relief Program ("TARP") Capital Purchase Program. In addition, the Company will issue warrants to the Treasury that will allow the Treasury to acquire shares of the Company's common stock equal to \$12.8 million (15% of the value of the preferred shares to be acquired). The number of shares of common stock that will be acquired upon the exercise of the warrants will be determined based upon the 20 day average trailing price ending on the last trading day prior to October 29, 2008, the date of preliminary approval. The transaction is subject to the execution of a definitive preferred stock purchase agreement with the Treasury and must be approved by the holders of the Company's Series A preferred stock (and, therefore, the holders of the Company's Series A depositary shares). The proceeds from the preferred stock issuance are expected to strengthen the Company's balance sheet. If the agreement is executed and the approval received, it is expected that the preferred shares and warrants will be issued and the new capital will be received during the fourth quarter of 2008.

Set forth below are some highlights of the third quarter of 2008 results compared to the third quarter of 2007 and second quarter of 2008. The results of the second and third quarters 2008 were affected by the Northwest Suburban acquisition which was consummated on October 1, 2007.

- Basic and diluted loss per share for the three months ended September 30, 2008 was \$5.76 compared to earnings of \$0.20 for the comparable period in 2007 and earnings of \$0.06 for the second quarter of 2008.
- Net loss for the third quarter of 2008 was \$159.7 million compared to net income of \$4.8 million and \$2.4 million in the third quarter of 2007 and second quarter of 2008, respectively.
- Net interest income increased 8.9% to \$22.2 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to

\$20.3 million in the third quarter of 2007 but was \$612,000 lower than the second quarter of 2008, as a result of the lost dividend on the FHLMC preferred equity securities and the increase in nonaccrual loans. The net interest margin decreased to 2.77% in the third quarter of 2008 compared to 2.89% in the second quarter of 2008 for the reasons noted above. The net interest margin was 3.10% in the third quarter of 2007.

- The provision for loan losses was \$42.0 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to \$1.8 million for the comparable period in 2007 and \$4.4 million in the second quarter of 2008.
- Noninterest loss was \$60.5 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to income of \$3.7 million in the third quarter of 2007 and \$4.4 million in the second quarter of 2008. Excluding the losses on securities, noninterest income for the third quarter of 2008 increased by \$247,000 compared to the same period in 2007 but was down when compared to the second quarter of 2008 by \$409,000.
- Noninterest expenses, excluding the \$80.0 million goodwill impairment charge, were \$23.3 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to \$16.2 million in the third quarter of 2007 and \$20.4 million in the second quarter of 2008.

Set forth below are some highlights of the nine months ended September 30, 2008 results compared to the results for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. The results of the first nine months of 2008 were affected by the Northwest Suburban acquisition which was consummated on October 1, 2007.

- Basic and diluted loss per share for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 were \$5.93 compared to earnings of \$0.58 per basic and diluted share for the same period in 2007.
- Net interest income increased 13.1% to \$67.1 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$59.4 million in the first nine months of 2007, as a result of the Northwest Suburban acquisition and the decrease in rates on deposits even though balances increased. The net interest margin was 2.83% for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to 3.05% for the similar period of 2007 due to the lost dividend on the FHLMC preferred equity securities and the increase in nonaccrual loans.
- The provision for loan losses was \$51.8 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$3.5 million for the comparable period in 2007.
- Noninterest loss was \$54.3 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to income of \$11.3 million in the same period of 2007. Excluding the gain on sale of real estate and losses on securities, noninterest income for the first nine months of 2008 increased by \$1.2 million compared to the same period in 2007.
- Noninterest expenses increased to \$152.3 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$50.0 million in the same period of 2007, mainly as a result of the \$80.0 million goodwill impairment, the \$7.2 million loss on early extinguishment of debt, and increased salaries and occupancy expenses as a result of the Northwest Suburban acquisition.

Net Interest Income

The following table sets forth the average balances, net interest income on a tax equivalent basis and expense and average yields and rates for the Company's interest-earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities for the indicated periods.

	Sept	ember 30, 20	08		Three Months tember 30, 20		J	une 30, 2008	
	Average Balance	Interest	Average Rate	Average Balance	Interest ars in thousa	Average Rate	Average Balance	Interest	Average Rate
Interest-Earning Assets:				(Dona	iis iii tiiousa	nus)			
Federal funds sold and interest-									
bearing deposits due from									
banks	\$ 6,005	27	1.80%	\$ 23,996	297	4.95%	\$ 22,696	98	1.739
Securities:									
Taxable(1)	654,531	7,823	4.78	650,776	9,128	5.61	701,254	9,512	5.43
Exempt from federal									
income taxes(1)	60,688	883	5.82	47,765	711	5.95	61,635	912	5.92
Total securities	715,219	8,706	4.87	698,541	9,839	5.63	762,889	10,424	5.47
FRB and FHLB stock	29,694	184	2.48	23,683	227	3.83	29,264	184	2.52
Loans held for sale	_	_	_	815	11	5.40	_	_	_
Loans:									
Commercial loans(1)(3)(4)	544,013	8,145	5.99	426,366	8,461	7.94	486,794	7,360	6.05
Commercial real estate									
loans(1)(3)(4)(6)	1,639,444	24,919	6.08	1,272,773	24,293	7.63	1,642,838	25,702	6.26
Agricultural loans(3)(4)	6,531	103	6.31	3,172	64	8.07	6,139	95	6.19
Consumer real estate loans									
(3)(4)(6)	314,377	4,119	5.24	277,164	4,632	6.68	313,556	4,120	5.26
Consumer installment loans									
(3)(4)	8,288	142	6.85	9,644	187	7.76	10,159	170	6.69
Total loans	2,512,653	37,428	5.96	1,989,119	37,637	7.57	2,459,486	37,447	6.09
Total interest-earning assets	\$3,263,571	\$ 46,345	5.68%	\$2,736,154	\$ 48,011	7.00%	\$3,274,335	\$48,153	5.889
Noninterest-Earning Assets:									
Cash	\$ 57,463			\$ 51,487			\$ 52,693		
Premises and equipment, net	38,412			22,404			38,144		
Allowance for loan losses	(23,059)			(24,255)			(20,412)		
Other assets	346,062			234,464			341,590		
	2.0,002						- 2.17,000		
Total noninterest-earning assets	418,878			284,100			412,015		
Total assets	\$3,682,449			\$3,020,254			\$3,686,350		
Interest-Bearing Liabilities:									
Deposits:									
Interest-bearing demand									
deposits	\$ 194,416	\$ 422	0.87%	\$ 175,582	\$ 862	1.96%	\$ 215,076	\$ 492	0.929
Money-market demand and									
savings accounts	393,745	1,184	1.20	365,985	2,394	2.62	399,380	1,197	1.20
Time deposits	1,487,827	13,695	3.68	1,224,836	15,378	5.02	1,448,198	14,422	3.98
Total interest-bearing deposits	2,075,988	15,301	2.95	1,766,403	18,634	4.22	2,062,654	16,111	3.12
Dorrowings									
Borrowings:									
Federal funds purchased, FRB									
discount window advances,	402.025	2.001	2.07	207.942	2 201	4.16	451 251	4 154	2.69
and repurchase agreements	403,025	3,901	3.87	307,843	3,201	4.16	451,351	4,154	3.68
FHLB advances	348,315	2,779	3.19	307,418	3,640	4.74	296,044	2,437	3.29
Junior subordinated debentures	60,766	864	5.69	65,854	1,334	8.10	60,749	876	5.77
Subordinated debt	15,000	229	6.11	1 440	1.0		15,000	232	6.19
Revolving note payable	9,404	96 565	4.08	1,440	18	5.00	8,896	94 575	4.23
Term note payable	55,000	565	4.11			_	55,000	575	4.18
Total borrowings	891,510	8,434	3.78	682,555	8,193	4.80	887,040	8,368	3.77
Total interest-bearing liabilities	\$2,967,498	\$ 23,735	3.20%	\$2,448,958	\$ 26,827	4.40%	\$2,949,694	\$ 24,479	3.32%
Noninterest-Bearing Liabilities:									
Noninterest-bearing demand									
deposits	\$ 335,025			\$ 256,306			\$ 322,110		
Other liabilities	30,048			30,759			34,869		
Onici naumities	30,048			30,739			34,809		

Total noninterest-bearing liabilities Stockholders' equity	365,073 349,878			287,065 284,231			356,979 379,677		
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$3,682,449			\$3,020,254			\$3,686,350		
Net interest income (tax equivalent)(1)(5)		\$ 22,610	2.48%		\$ 21,184	2.60%		\$ 23,674	2.56%
Net interest margin (tax equivalent)(1)			2.77%			3.10%			2.89%
Net interest income(2)(5) Net interest margin(2)		\$ 22,153	2.72%		\$ 20,347	2.97%		\$22,765	2.78%

⁽¹⁾ Adjusted for 35% tax rate and adjusted for the dividends-received deduction where applicable.

⁽²⁾ Not adjusted for 35% tax rate or for the dividends-received deduction.

⁽³⁾ Nonaccrual loans are included in the average balance; however, these loans are not earning any interest.

- (4) Includes loan fees of \$900, \$766, and \$773 for the three months ended September 30, 2008, September 30, 2007, and June 30, 2008, respectively.
- (5) The following table reconciles reported net interest income on a tax equivalent basis for the periods presented:

	For the three months ended,						
	September 30, 2008	September 30, 2007	June 30, 2008				
Net interest income	\$ 22,153	\$ 20,347	\$22,765				
Tax equivalent adjustment to net interest income	457	837	909				
Net interest income, tax equivalent basis	\$ 22,610	\$ 21,184	\$23,674				

(6) Includes construction loans.

	-	September 30, 2008			September 30, 2007	
	Average Balance	Interest	Average Rate	Average Balance	Interest	Average Rate
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	(Dollars in		<u> </u>	
Interest-Earning Assets:			(2011115111	ono usunus)		
Federal funds sold and interest-bearing deposits						
due from banks	\$ 16,840	\$ 273	2.16%	\$ 18,976	\$ 688	4.839
Securities:						
Taxable(1)	686,517	26,901	5.22	644,567	26,496	5.48
Exempt from federal income taxes(1)	61,388	2,715	5.90	56,211	2,498	5.93
Total securities	747,905	29,616	5.28	700,778	28,994	5.52
FRB and FHLB stock	29,397	551	2.50	23,648	681	3.84
Loans held for sale	_	_	_	1,939	89	6.12
Loans:						
Commercial loans(1)(3)(4)	510,213	24,282	6.35	411,034	24,272	7.87
Commercial real estate loans(1)(3)(4)(6)	1,638,120	77,716	6.33	1,264,709	71,573	7.55
Agricultural loans(3)(4)	6,029	290	6.41	3,187	191	7.99
Consumer real estate loans(3)(4)(6)	313,247	12,950	5.51	277,092	14,037	6.75
Consumer installment loans(3)(4)	9,843	507	6.87	9,806	559	7.60
Total loans	2,477,452	115,745	6.23	1,965,828	110,632	7.50
Total interest-earning assets	\$3,271,594	\$146,185	5.96%	\$2,711,169	\$141,084	6.93%
Noninterest-Earning Assets:						
Cash	\$ 55,272			\$ 57,220		
Premises and equipment, net	39,290			22,231		
Allowance for loan losses	(23,584)			(24,321)		
Other assets	342,441			233,578		
Total noninterest-earning assets	413,419			288,708		
Total assets	\$3,685,013			\$2,999,877		
Interest-Bearing Liabilities:						
Deposits:						
Interest-bearing demand deposits	\$ 208,949	\$ 1,660	1.06%	\$ 170,166	\$ 2,384	1.879
Money-market demand and savings accounts	401,377	4,209	1.40	368,861	7,220	2.61
Time deposits	1,468,836	44,632	4.05	1,218,495	45,511	4.98
Total interest-bearing deposits	2,079,162	50,501	3.24	1,757,522	55,115	4.18
Borrowings:						
Federal funds purchased, FRB discount window						
advances and repurchase agreements	418,992	12,048	3.83	282,768	9,015	4.25
FHLB advances	319,943	8,698	3.62	315,142	10,958	4.64
Junior subordinated debentures	60,749	2,785	6.11	65,837	3,950	8.00
Subordinated debt	10,073	464	6.14	_	_	
Revolving note payable	8,227	270	4.38	485	18	4.95
Term note payable	59,927	2,027	4.51			_
Total borrowings	877,911	26,292	3.99	664,232	23,941	4.81
Total interest-bearing liabilities	\$2,957,073	\$ 76,793	3.46%	\$2,421,754	\$ 79,056	4.35%
Noninterest-Bearing Liabilities:						
Noninterest-bearing demand deposits	\$ 324,586			\$ 255,805		
Other liabilities	32,711			34,743		
Total noninterest-bearing liabilities	357,297			290,548		
Stockholders' equity	370,643			287,575		
Stockholders equity						

Net interest income (tax equivalent)(1)(5)	\$ 69,392	2.50%	\$ 62,028	2.59%
Net interest margin (tax equivalent)(1)		2.83%		3.05%
Net interest income(2)(5)	\$ 67,134		\$ 59,376	
Net interest margin(2)		2.74%		2.92%
	PAGE 25			

- (1) Adjusted for 35% tax rate and adjusted for the dividends-received deduction where applicable.
- (2) Not adjusted for 35% tax rate or for the dividends-received deduction.
- (3) Nonaccrual loans are included in the average balance; however, these loans are not earning any interest.
- (4) Includes loan fees of \$2,288 and \$1,966 for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively.
- (5) The following table reconciles reported net interest income on a tax equivalent basis for the periods presented:

	Septem	September 30,	
	2008	2007	
Net interest income	\$ 67,134	\$ 59,376	
Tax equivalent adjustment to net interest income	2,258	2,652	
Net interest income, tax equivalent basis	\$ 69,392	\$ 62,028	

For the nine months ended,

(6) Includes construction loans.

Net interest income is the difference between interest income and fees on earning assets and interest expense on deposits and borrowings. Net interest margin represents net interest income on a tax equivalent basis as a percentage of average earning assets during the period.

When comparing September 30, 2008 results with those of September 30, 2007, all of the balances of earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities were affected by the Northwest Suburban acquisition which was consummated on October 1, 2007. Except as noted below, the reported increases were primarily due to the Northwest Suburban acquisition. See the table in the Financial Condition section, which illustrates the assets acquired and liabilities assumed from the Northwest Suburban acquisition and changes in balances excluding those acquired amounts. The decreases in yields on average earnings assets and rates paid on interest-bearing liabilities occurred mainly due to the drops in the federal funds and prime rates. The Federal Open Market Committee ("FOMC") cut the federal funds rate target by 225 basis points during the first nine months of 2008. As a result, the Company aggressively re-priced its deposits downward and benefited from the drops in the prime rate.

Net interest income rose by \$1.8 million, or 8.9%, to \$22.2 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the same period in 2007 but decreased by \$612,000, or 2.7%, compared to the previous quarter. Net interest income grew by \$7.8 million, or 13.1%, to \$67.1 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to the first nine months of 2007. The net interest margin, on a tax equivalent basis, decreased to 2.77% for the third quarter of 2008 compared to 2.89% for the second quarter of 2008. Lower yields on interest-bearing assets contributed to the decrease of the net interest margin on a quarter-to-date basis. When compared to the third quarter of 2007, the net interest margin decreased by 33 basis points from 3.10%. The net interest margin declined to 2.83% for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to 3.05% for the same period in 2007, as a result of average rates on interest-earning assets falling more than the average rates paid on interest-bearing liabilities. The net interest margin was impacted on a quarter-to-date and year-to-date basis by the lost dividend on the FHLMC preferred equity securities and the increase in nonaccrual loans.

Trends in average earning assets include:

- Yields on average earning assets decreased by 132 basis points in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the third quarter of 2007, while average balances on earning assets increased by \$527.4 million. Yields on average earning assets decreased by 20 basis points compared to the second quarter of 2008. Yields on average earning assets decreased 97 basis points in the first nine months of 2008 compared to the similar period in 2007, while average balances increased by \$560.4 million.
- Average yields earned on loans for the third quarter of 2008 decreased by 13 basis points to 5.96% compared to the second quarter of 2008 and were 161 basis points lower compared to the same period in 2007. For the first nine months of 2008, average yields earned on loans decreased by 127 basis points to 6.23% compared to the first nine months of 2007. This decline in yields was primarily due to the re-pricing of the variable rate loans resulting from decreases

- in the prime rate as well as the increase in nonaccrual loans. Average loans increased by \$523.5 million in the quarter ended September 30, 2008 compared to the same period in 2007 and increased by \$53.2 million compared to the second quarter of 2008. Average loans increased by \$511.6 million in the first nine of 2008 compared to the same period in 2007.
- Yields on average securities decreased in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the prior quarter and the same period in 2007 as a result of the lost dividend on the FHLMC preferred equity securities held in the Company's portfolio. Average securities increased by \$16.7 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the similar period in 2007 but decreased by \$47.7 million compared to the second quarter of 2008 mainly as a result of the impairment charge taken on the FNMA and FHLMC preferred equity securities. Yields on average securities were 24 basis points lower in the first nine months of 2008 compared to the similar period in 2007, while average balances increased by \$47.1 million.

Trends in interest-bearing liabilities include:

- The Company's cost of funds decreased by 12 basis points on a linked-quarter basis as a result of decreased rates paid on interest-bearing deposits. Average interest-bearing liabilities increased by \$17.8 million during the third quarter of 2008 compared to the prior quarter. Yields on average interest-bearing liabilities decreased by 120 basis points, while average balances increased \$518.5 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the similar period in 2007. When compared to the first nine months of 2007, the cost of funds decreased by 89 basis points to 3.46% for the first nine months of 2008, while average interest-bearing liabilities increased \$535.3 million.
- Average interest-bearing deposits increased by \$309.6 million, while average rates decreased 127 basis points in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the similar period of 2007. Average rates paid on interest-bearing deposits decreased by 17 basis points to 2.95% for the third quarter of 2008 compared to the second quarter of 2008, and average balances increased by \$13.3 million. Yields on average interest-bearing deposits decreased by 94 basis points in the first nine months of 2008 compared to the similar period in 2007, and average balances increased by \$321.6 million.
- Average interest-bearing demand deposit, money market, and savings accounts increased by \$46.6 million for the third quarter of 2008 compared to September 30, 2007 but decreased by \$26.3 million compared to June 30, 2008. On a year-to-date basis, average interest-bearing demand deposit, money market, and savings accounts increased by \$71.3 million compared to 2007. The Company continues to focus its marketing efforts on increasing core deposits to alleviate margin pressure.
- The decrease in average rates paid on interest-bearing deposits was complemented by the decrease in costs of average borrowings of 102 basis points in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the third quarter of 2007, while average balances increased by \$209.0 million. Average borrowings increased by \$4.5 million in the third quarter of 2008 while average rates remained flat compared to the second quarter of 2008. On a year-to-date basis, average borrowings increased by \$213.7 million compared to September 30, 2007 and average rates paid decreased by 82 basis points. Borrowings increased by \$75.0 million as a result of the Northwest Suburban acquisition.

Noninterest Income

Set forth below is a summary of the third quarter 2008 noninterest income activity compared to the third quarter of 2007 and second quarter of 2008. When comparing September 30, 2008 results with those of September 30, 2007, total noninterest income was affected by the Northwest Suburban acquisition which was consummated on October 1, 2007.

- Noninterest income was \$(60.5) million for the three months ended September 30, 2008, a decrease of \$64.2 million, over the comparable period in 2007, and was \$64.9 million lower than the second quarter of 2008. The Company recognized an impairment charge on securities of \$17.6 million in the first quarter of 2008. The Company recognized another impairment charge on securities of \$47.8 million and had net losses on securities transactions of \$16.7 million in the third quarter of 2008, mainly from the sale of FHLMC preferred stock.
- The annualized noninterest income to average assets ratio was (6.54)% for the three months ended September 30, 2008 compared to 0.49% for the same period in 2007 and 0.48% for the three months ended June 30, 2008. Excluding the impairment charge and net losses on securities, the annualized noninterest income to average assets ratio was 0.43% for the third quarter of 2008; which was down from the second quarter of 2008 due to the decrease in insurance and brokerage commissions, trust fees, and service charges on deposits.
- Service charges on deposits increased by \$383,000, or 25.0%, to \$1.9 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the third quarter of 2007, mainly as a result of the increased deposit base from the Northwest Suburban acquisition, but decreased by \$35,000 compared to the second quarter of 2008.
- Insurance and brokerage commissions for the three months ended September 30, 2008 decreased by \$237,000 and \$235,000 when compared to the third quarter of 2007 and second quarter of 2008, respectively.
- Trust income decreased by \$31,000 in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the second quarter of 2008 but remained flat compared to the third quarter of 2007.
- Income from the increase in the cash surrender value of life insurance increased by \$175,000 to \$911,000 during the three months ended September 30, 2008 compared to the similar period in 2007, reflecting the addition of \$12.9 million of such insurance acquired from Northwest Suburban, and was \$46,000 higher compared to the second quarter of 2008.
- There was a loss on one loan sale transaction of \$75,000 during the third quarter of 2008 compared with \$41,000 gains in the third quarter of 2007.

Set forth below is a summary of the nine months ended September 30, 2008 noninterest income activity compared to the same period in 2007. When comparing September 30, 2008 results with those of September 30, 2007, total noninterest income was affected by the Northwest Suburban acquisition which was consummated on October 1, 2007.

• Noninterest income was \$(54.3) million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008, a decrease of \$65.6 million over the comparable period in 2007. The Company recognized an impairment charge on securities of \$17.6 million and a gain on the sale of property of \$15.2 million in the first quarter of 2008. The Company recognized another impairment charge on securities of \$47.8 million and had net losses on securities transactions of \$16.7 million in the

third quarter of 2008, mainly from the sale of FHLMC preferred stock.

- Excluding the impairment charges and net losses on securities and the gain on the sale of property, noninterest income increased by \$1.2 million, or 10.3%, to \$12.5 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to the same period in 2007.
- The annualized noninterest income to average assets ratio was (1.97)% for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to 0.50% for the same period in 2007. Excluding the impairment charges and net losses on securities and the gain on the sale of property, the annualized noninterest income to average assets ratio was 0.45% for the first nine months of 2008 down from the same period in 2007 due to the increase in average assets as a result of the Northwest Suburban acquisition.
- Insurance and brokerage commissions for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 decreased by \$108,000 when compared to the first nine months of 2007.
- Trust income increased by \$33,000 in the first nine months of 2008 compared to the same period in 2007.
- Income from the increase in the cash surrender value of life insurance increased by \$442,000 to \$2.6 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to the similar period in 2007, reflecting the addition of \$12.9 million of such insurance acquired from Northwest Suburban.
- There was a loss on one loan sale transaction of \$75,000 during the first nine months of 2008 compared with gains of \$441,000 in the same period in 2007 from an active mortgage-banking operation. Also, the Company began outsourcing the residential mortgage origination operations in the third quarter of 2007.

Noninterest Expenses

Set forth below is a summary of the third quarter 2008 noninterest expenses compared to the third quarter of 2007 and the second quarter of 2008. When comparing 2008 results with those of 2007, total noninterest expenses were affected by the Northwest Suburban acquisition, which was consummated on October 1, 2007.

- Total noninterest expenses increased by \$87.1 million, to \$103.3 million during the third quarter of 2008 compared to \$16.2 million for
 the similar period in 2007. In comparison to the second quarter of 2008, total noninterest expenses increased by \$82.9 million. The
 Company recognized an \$80.0 million impairment charge on its goodwill. Excluding this goodwill impairment charge, total noninterest
 expense increased by \$2.9 million compared to the second quarter of 2008 mainly from the increase in salaries and benefits expense.
- The annualized noninterest expenses to average assets ratio was 11.16% for the three months ended September 30, 2008 compared to 2.13% for the same period in 2007 and 2.22% for the three months ended June 30, 2008. Excluding the goodwill impairment charge, the annualized noninterest expenses to average assets ratio was 2.52% for the third quarter of 2008.

- Salaries and benefits expense increased by \$2.8 million, or 28.5%, during the third quarter of 2008 compared to the third quarter of 2007, mostly reflecting additions from the Northwest Suburban acquisition. Salaries and benefits expense increased by \$1.5 million, or 13.6%, compared to the second quarter of 2008, reflecting a \$1.3 million decrease in the second quarter 2008 incentive accruals based upon financial results.
- Occupancy and equipment expense increased by \$849,000, or 35.9%, during the third quarter of 2008 to \$3.2 million compared to the similar period in 2007, reflecting the costs associated with the additional five branch properties acquired in the Northwest Suburban acquisition, and by \$118,000, or 3.8%, compared to the second quarter of 2008, mainly due to an increase in utilities expense.
- Professional services expense rose by \$719,000, or 55.4%, to \$2.0 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the third quarter of 2007. Professional services expense increased by \$220,000, or 12.3%, compared to the second quarter of 2008. Both increases were mainly due to higher consulting and tax consulting expenses.
- Marketing expenses in the third quarter of 2008 were \$37,000 higher than in the third quarter of 2007 but lower by \$138,000 compared to the second quarter of 2008 due to increased media campaigns including an enhanced web site re-design in the June 2008 quarter.
- Foreclosed properties expense increased in the third quarter of 2008 by \$20,000 compared to the third quarter of 2007 but decreased by \$213,000 compared to the second quarter of 2008, which included \$222,000 in writedowns on two foreclosed properties.
- Amortization expense was \$239,000 higher in the third quarter of 2008 compared to the same period of 2007 as a result of the core
 deposit intangible asset acquired through the Northwest Suburban acquisition and flat compared to the second quarter of 2008.

Set forth below is a summary of noninterest expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to the same period in 2007. When comparing 2008 results with those of 2007, total noninterest expenses were affected by the Northwest Suburban acquisition, which was consummated on October 1, 2007.

- Total noninterest expenses increased \$102.3 million, to \$152.3 million during the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$50.0 million for the similar period in 2007 mainly attributable to the goodwill impairment charge, loss on early extinguishment of debt, and Northwest Suburban acquisition. Excluding the loss on the early extinguishment of debt and the goodwill impairment charge, total noninterest expense increased \$15.2 million to \$65.2 million compared to the first nine months of 2007.
- The annualized noninterest expenses to average assets ratio was 5.52% for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to 2.23% for the same period in 2007. Excluding the loss on the early extinguishment of debt and goodwill impairment charge, the annualized noninterest expenses to average assets ratio was 2.36% for the first nine months of 2008.
- Salaries and benefits expense increased by \$6.0 million, or 19.7%, during the first nine months of 2008 compared to the same period in 2007, reflecting additions to management and the addition of employees from Northwest Suburban.
- Occupancy and equipment expense increased by \$2.5 million, or 36.5%, during the nine months

ended September 30, 2008 to \$9.2 million compared to the similar period in 2007 mostly reflecting the costs associated with the five additional branch properties acquired from Northwest Suburban.

- Professional services expense rose by \$1.7 million, or 48.1%, to \$5.4 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to the same period in 2007 due to higher legal, including legal expenses related to problem loan workouts, tax consulting, and consulting expenses.
- Marketing expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 were \$1.9 million, or 9.9% higher than in the same period in 2007 due to increased media campaigns including an enhanced web site re-design.
- Foreclosed properties expense increased in the first nine months of 2008 by \$230,000 compared to the same period in 2007, mainly due to the \$222,000 in writedowns on two foreclosed properties.
- Amortization expense was \$672,000 higher in the first nine months of 2008 compared to the same period of 2007 as a result of the core deposit intangible asset acquired through the Northwest Suburban acquisition.

Income Taxes

The Company recorded an income tax benefit of \$23.9 million or 13.0% of loss before income taxes, and income tax expense of \$1.2 million, or 19.4% of income before income taxes, for the quarters ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Tax rates applied to determine income tax expense or benefits are adjusted at least quarterly based upon management's projection of the full calendar year taxable income. The tax rate applied moves up or down in coordination with similar moves in projected pre-tax income. The tax benefit recorded in the third quarter is primarily attributed to decreases in the Company's actual and projected income before tax for the calendar year below what had been projected as of June 2008.

For the first nine months of 2008, the Company recorded an income tax benefit of \$28.5 million, or 14.9% of loss before taxes, compared to \$2.9 million tax expense, or 16.7% of income before taxes, for the same period of 2007. The change in the effective tax rate is attributed to the level of net income before taxes and the composition of tax advantaged assets. The effective tax rate would increase as earnings increase in the future. The Company's marginal tax rate is approximately 40%.

The difference between the provision for income taxes in the consolidated financial statements and amounts computed by applying the current federal statutory income tax rate of 35% to income before income taxes is reconciled as follows:

	Thre	e Months End	led September 30,	Nine Months Ended September 30,				
	2008		2007		2008		2007	
				(In tho	usands)			
Income taxes computed at the								
statutory rate	\$ (64,262)	35.0%	\$ 2,101	35.0%	\$ (66,931)	35.0%	\$ 6,034	35.0%
Tax-exempt interest income on								
securities and loans	(213)	0.1	(166)	(2.8)	(617)	0.3	(550)	(3.2)
General business credits	(168)	0.1	(289)	(4.8)	(445)	0.2	(509)	(3.0)
State income taxes, net of federal								
tax benefit due to state								
operating loss	(2,137)	1.2	(323)	(5.4)	(2,898)	1.5	(840)	(4.9)
Life insurance cash surrender								
value increase, net of								
premiums	(319)	0.2	(258)	(4.3)	(922)	0.5	(767)	(4.4)
Dividends received deduction	(47)	_	(301)	(5.0)	(649)	0.3	(913)	(5.3)
Goodwill impairment	28,000	(15.3)	_	_	28,000	(14.6)	_	_
Valuation on FNMA and FHLMC								
preferred stock losses	14,851	(8.1)	_	_	14,851	(7.8)	_	_
Nondeductible costs and other,								
net	404	(0.2)	402	6.7	1,081	(0.5)	431	2.5
(Benefit) provision for								
income taxes	\$ (23,891)	13.0%	\$ 1,166	19.4%	\$ (28,530)	14.9%	\$ 2,886	16.7%

In May 2007, the State of Illinois enacted new legislation that, among other changes, changed the

Illinois apportionment rules for financial organizations and disallows the dividends paid deduction for "captive" real estate investment trusts ("REITs") beginning in 2009. The Company has certain tax structures in place which previously reduced its income tax expense including an 80/20 company which holds a portion of the Company's securities portfolio and a REIT which holds certain real estate loans previously held by Midwest Bank and Trust Company (the "Bank"), its bank subsidiary. Based on the new legislation, the Company incurred an increase in its Illinois income tax liability starting in 2008.

On October 3, 2008, the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 ("EESA") was enacted and provides tax relief by treating the losses on sales or exchanges of FNMA and FHLMC preferred stock as ordinary losses rather than capital losses for federal income tax purposes. As a result of EESA, the Company will be allowed to treat the losses recognized on its FNMA and FHLMC preferred stock as ordinary losses in the fourth quarter of 2008 thus increasing the allowable tax benefit by \$16.9 million.

Financial Condition

The following table sets forth the changes in the balance sheet from September 30, 2007 to September 30, 2008 excluding the Northwest Suburban acquisition on October 1, 2007.

	Septem	ber 30,	Northwest Suburban		Excluding Suburban	
		2007	\$ Change (Dollars	Acquisition(1) in thousands)	\$ Change	% Change
Assets						
Cash and cash equivalents(2)	\$ 113,443	\$ 64,204	\$ 49,239	\$ 3,342	\$ 45,897	72%
Securities available-for-sale	618,215	660,986	(42,771)	57,597	(100,368)	(15)
Securities held-to-maturity	30,817	40,978	(10,161)	_	(10,161)	(25)
Total securities	649,032	701,964	(52,932)	57,597	(110,529)	(16)
FRB and FHLB stock, at cost	31,698	23,683	8,015	1,503	6,512	28
Loans	2,494,225	2,007,446	486,779	439,249	47,530	2
Allowance for loan loss	(39,428)	(24,879)	(14,549)	(2,767)	(11,782)	(47)
Net loans	2,454,797	1,982,567	472,230	436,482	35,748	2
Cash surrender value of life insurance	83,800	67,412	16,388	12,884	3,504	5
Premises and equipment	38,216	22,468	15,748	19,279	(3,531)	(16)
Foreclosed properties	8,025	2,246	5,779		5,779	257
Core deposit and other intangibles, net	15,274	9,586	5,688	8,061	(2,373)	(25)
Goodwill	78,862	79,857	(995)	80,550	(81,545)	(102)
Other	110,230	78,578	31,652	7,914	23,738	(30)
Total assets	\$3,583,377	\$3,032,565	\$ 550,812	\$ 627,612	\$ (76,800)	(3)%
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity						
Liabilities						
Noninterest-bearing	\$ 334,545	\$ 246,153	\$ 88,392	\$ 65,299	\$ 23,093	9%
Interest-bearing	2,178,459	1,748,774	429,685	405,361	24,324	1
Total deposits	2,513,004	1,994,927	518,077	470,660	47,417	2
Federal funds purchased and FRB						
discount window advances		12,000	(12,000)	6,170	(18,170)	(151)
Securities sold under agreements to						
repurchase	297,650	317,118	(19,468)	_	(19,468)	(6)
FHLB advances	380,000	319,925	60,075	3,500	56,575	18
Junior subordinated debentures	60,774	65,861	(5,087)	10,310	(15,397)	(23)
Subordinated debt	15,000		15,000	_	15,000	100
Revolving note payable	20,600	2,500	18,100	_	18,100	724
Term note payable	55,000	_	55,000	75,000	(20,000)	(100)
Other	34,112	35,001	(889)	6,982	(7,871)	(22)
Total liabilities	3,376,140	2,747,332	628,808	572,622	56,186	2
Stockholders' Equity						
Total stockholders' equity	207,237	285,233	(77,996)	54,990	(132,986)	(47)
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$3,583,377	\$3,032,565	\$ 550,812	\$ 627,612	\$ (76,800)	(3)%

- (1) Includes fair value adjustments.
- (2) The Northwest Suburban Acquisition column includes cash and cash equivalents acquired through Northwest Suburban of \$10,066 less cash paid for the acquisition of \$81,163, capitalized costs of \$414, costs relating to the registration statement of \$147, and \$75,000 borrowing.

Set forth below are some balance sheet highlights at September 30, 2008 compared to December 31, 2007 and September 30, 2007. When comparing to September 30, 2007, the balances were affected by the Northwest Suburban acquisition which was consummated on October 1, 2007.

- Total assets decreased \$109.4 million to \$3.6 billion, or 3.0%, at September 30, 2008 compared to year end 2007 and were up \$550.8 million compared to September 30, 2007.
- Total loans increased \$19.9 million to \$2.5 billion at September 30, 2008 compared to year end 2007 and increased \$486.8 million over the third quarter of 2007.
- The loan to deposit ratio decreased to 99.3% from 100.7% at December 31, 2007, and was lower than the 100.6% figure recorded at September 30, 2007.
- Deposits increased by \$54.9 million to \$2.5 billion at September 30, 2008 compared to year end 2007 and increased by \$518.1 million when compared to September 30, 2007. Noninterest bearing deposits increased by \$13.2 million to \$334.5 million at September 30, 2008 when compared to year end 2007.

Set forth below are some asset quality highlights at September 30, 2008 compared to December 31, 2007 and September 30, 2007.

- Following a charge off of \$10.8 million in the first quarter, the balances related to the Large Problem Credit (described in prior period reports) decreased by a net \$5.7 million in the second quarter of 2008 through the sale of assets. In July 2008, the Company took title of a substantial piece of real estate increasing foreclosed properties and bringing the loan balance down by \$5.3 million.
- Nonaccrual loans were 2.42% of total loans at September 30, 2008, up from 1.99% of total loans at year end and 2.23% at September 30, 2007.
- Foreclosed properties were \$8.0 million as of September 30, 2008 compared to \$2.2 million at year end mainly as a result of the \$5.3 million addition of the real estate acquired in connection with the Large Problem Credit in July 2008.
- Loan delinquencies 30-89 days were 0.99% of loans at September 30, 2008, up from 0.48% at December 31, 2007 and 0.49% at September 30, 2007.
- Nonperforming assets were 1.91% of total assets at September 30, 2008, up from 1.39% at year end and 1.55% at September 30, 2007.
- The Company recorded a \$51.8 million provision for loan losses for the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$3.5 million for the first nine months of 2007, reflecting management's updated assessments of impaired loans and concerns about the effects of continued deterioration of economic conditions on the Company's borrowing customers.
- The allowance for loan losses was 1.58% of total loans as of September 30, 2008, versus 1.08% at year end 2007 and 1.24% at September 30, 2007.

• The allowance for loan losses was 0.65 times nonaccrual loans at September 30, 2008, 0.54 at year end and 0.56 times at September 30, 2007.

Loans

The following table sets forth the composition of the Company's loan portfolio on a source of repayment basis as of the indicated dates.

•	<i>'</i>		ber 31, 7 ⁽¹⁾
	% of Gross		% of Gross
Amount	Loans	Amount	Loans
	(Dollars in	thousands)	<u> </u>
\$1,102,016	44.2%	\$1,079,631	43.6%
396,576	15.9	464,583	18.8
691,961	27.7	627,928	25.4
169,905	6.8	142,158	5.8
8,062	0.3	10,689	0.4
126,079	5.1	149,703	6.0
2,494,599	100.0%	2,474,692	100.0%
(374)		(365)	
\$2,494,225		\$2,474,327	
	Amount \$1,102,016 396,576 691,961 169,905 8,062 126,079 2,494,599 (374)	Amount Loans (Dollars in 1000 (Dollars in 1000 \$1,102,016 44.2% 396,576 15.9 691,961 27.7 169,905 6.8 8,062 0.3 126,079 5.1 2,494,599 100.0% (374)	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

⁽¹⁾ Amounts have been reclassified to conform to current period presentation.

The Company has revised its classification of commercial loans and commercial real estate loans, changing its prior practice of classifying as commercial real estate loans all loans to businesses that included real estate as collateral ("collateral-based" classification). The classifications of construction, home equity, and residential mortgages were also reviewed. The new method of presentation ("source of repayment" classification) recognizes that loans to owner-occupied businesses engaged in manufacturing, sales and/or services are commercial loans regardless of whether real estate is taken as collateral. These loans generally have a lower risk profile than traditional commercial real estate loans. They are primarily dependent on the borrower's business-generated cash flows for repayment, not on the conversion of real estate that may be pledged as collateral. Loans related to rental income producing properties and properties intended to be sold will continue to be classified as commercial real estate loans. Completing this change in methodology involved a loan-by-loan review of the Company's commercial and commercial real estate loans. This new presentation methodology was implemented only as of December 31, 2007 and prospectively.

Total loans increased by \$19.9 million, or 1.1% on an annualized basis, to \$2.5 billion at September 30, 2008 from December 31, 2007, in spite of the \$40.5 million charge-offs reducing loans during the first nine months of 2008. Set forth below are other highlights of the loan portfolio.

- Commercial loans increased \$22.4 million from December 31, 2007 to \$1.1 billion, or 44.2% of the loan portfolio, as of September 30, 2008.
- Construction loans decreased by \$68.0 million from \$464.6 million at December 31, 2007 to \$396.6 million, or 15.9% of the loan portfolio, as of September 30, 2008.
- The change in loan mix from construction lending to commercial and industrial lending continued during the third quarter of 2008, as commercial loans increased by \$12.0 million compared to the second quarter of 2008 while construction loans decreased \$25.2 million.
- Commercial real estate loans increased by \$64.0 million from \$627.9 million at year end to \$692.0 million, or 27.7% of the loan portfolio, as of September 30, 2008.

- Home equity loans increased by \$27.7 million to \$170.0 million, or 6.8% of the loan portfolio, as of September 30, 2008 from \$142.2 million at year end.
- Residential mortgage loans decreased \$23.6 million to \$126.1 million as of September 30, 2008 from \$149.7 million as of December 31, 2007.
- The Company does not hold any sub-prime loans in its portfolio.

Allowance for Loan Losses

The allowance for loan losses has been established to provide for those loans that may not be repaid in their entirety for a variety of reasons. The allowance is maintained at a level considered by management to be adequate to provide for probable incurred losses. The allowance is increased by provisions charged to earnings and is reduced by charge-offs, net of recoveries. The provision for loan losses is based upon past loan loss experience and management's evaluation of the loan portfolio under current economic conditions. Loans are charged to the allowance for loan losses when, and to the extent, they are deemed by management to be uncollectible. The allowance for loan losses is composed of allocations for specific loans and a historical loss based portion for all other loans.

Following is a summary of activity in the allowance for loan losses:

Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Mon Septem	
2008	2007	2008	2007
	(In tho	usands)	
\$ 22,606	\$ 23,724	\$ 26,748	\$ 23,229
41,950	1,800	51,765	3,481
(25,224)	(1,159)	(40,472)	(3,183)
96	514	1,387	1,352
(25,128)	(645)	(39,085)	(1,831)
\$ 39,428	\$ 24,879	\$ 39,428	\$ 24,879
	Septem 2008 \$ 22,606 41,950 (25,224) 96 (25,128)	September 30, 2008 2007 (In thou \$ 22,606 \$ 23,724 41,950 1,800 (25,224) (1,159) 96 514 (25,128) (645)	September 30, Septem 2008 2008 2007 2008 (In thousands) \$ 22,606 \$ 23,724 \$ 26,748 41,950 1,800 51,765 (25,224) (1,159) (40,472) 96 514 1,387 (25,128) (645) (39,085)

A provision for loan losses of \$51.8 million was taken for the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$3.5 million for the similar period in 2007, reflecting management's updated assessments of impaired loans and concerns about the continued deterioration of economic conditions. The Company had net charge-offs of \$39.1 million for the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$1.8 million for the same period in 2007. At March 31, 2008, the Company charged off \$10.8 million of balances related to the Large Problem Credit eliminating a substantial portion of the specific loan loss allowance previously allocated to this credit. The remaining balance outstanding on the Large Problem Credit was down to \$6.9 million as of September 30, 2008, due to the charge off and net reductions of \$5.7 million through the sale of assets in the second quarter of 2008, and in the third quarter of 2008, the Company took title of a substantial piece of real estate bringing the balance down by \$5.3 million.

Due to concerns about the collectibility of loan balances that could grow due to letter of credit draw downs, the Company had a reserve for losses on unfunded commitments included in other liabilities of \$793,000 at September 30, 2008, up from \$233,000 at December 31, 2007. This increase of \$560,000 for the first nine months of 2008 was included in other expenses.

The following table sets forth certain asset quality ratios related to the allowance for loan losses on a

quarter-to-date basis as of the indicated dates.

	September 30, 2008	December 31, 2007	September 30, 2007
Net loans charged off to average loans during quarter	3.98%	0.37%	0.13%
Provision for loan losses to total loans	6.69	0.23	0.36
Allowance for loan losses to total loans	1.58	1.08	1.24
Allowance to nonaccrual loans	0.65x	0.54x	0.56x

The Company recognizes that credit losses will be experienced and the risk of loss will vary with, among other things: general economic conditions; the type of loan being made; the creditworthiness of the borrower over the term of the loan; and in the case of a collateralized loan, the quality of the collateral. The allowance for loan losses represents management's estimate of the amount deemed necessary to provide for probable incurred losses in the portfolio. In making this determination, management analyzes the ultimate collectibility of the loans in its portfolio by incorporating feedback provided by internal loan staff. The Company makes an ongoing evaluation as to the adequacy of the allowance for loan losses.

On a quarterly basis, management of the Bank meets to review the adequacy of the allowance for loan losses. Each loan officer grades his or her individual commercial credits and the Company's independent loan review personnel review the officers' grades. In the event that the loan is downgraded during this review, the loan is included in the allowance analysis at the lower grade. The grading system is in compliance with the regulatory classifications, and the allowance is allocated to the loans based on the regulatory grading, except in instances where there are known differences (e.g., collateral value is nominal).

Estimating the amount of the allowance for loan losses requires significant judgment and the use of estimates related to the amount and timing of expected future cash flows on impaired loans, estimated losses on pools of homogeneous loans based on historical loss experience, and consideration of current economic trends and conditions, all of which may be susceptible to significant change. The loan portfolio also represents the largest asset type on the consolidated balance sheet. Loan losses are charged off against the allowance, while recoveries of amounts previously charged off are credited to the allowance. A provision for loan losses is charged to operations based on management's periodic evaluation of the factors previously mentioned, as well as other pertinent factors.

The Company's methodology for determining the allowance for loan losses represents an estimation performed pursuant to SFAS No. 5, "Accounting for Contingencies," and SFAS No. 114, "Accounting by Creditors for Impairment of a Loan." The allowance reflects expected losses resulting from analyses developed through specific credit allocations for individual loans and historical loss experience for each loan category. The specific credit allocations are based on regular analyses of commercial, commercial real estate and agricultural loans over \$300,000 where the internal credit rating is at or below a predetermined classification. Since June 30, 2008, nonaccrual consumer real estate loans over \$300,000 were also subjected to specific allocations. These analyses involve a high degree of judgment in estimating the amount of loss associated with specific loans, including estimating the amount and timing of future cash flows and collateral values. The allowance for loan losses also includes consideration of concentrations and changes in portfolio mix and volume and other qualitative factors. In addition, regulatory agencies, as an integral part of their examinations, may require the Company to make additions to the allowance based on their judgment about information available to them at the time of their examinations.

There are many factors affecting the allowance for loan losses; some are quantitative while others require qualitative judgment. The process for determining the allowance (which management believes adequately considers all of the potential factors which could result in credit losses) includes subjective elements and, therefore, may be susceptible to significant change. To the extent actual outcomes differ from management

estimates, additional provisions for credit losses could be required in the future that could adversely affect the Company's earnings or financial position.

Nonaccrual Loans and Nonperforming Assets

Nonaccrual loans increased by \$11.3 million to \$60.5 million at September 30, 2008 from December 31, 2007, as a result of the weakened economy. The increase in nonaccrual loans included loans to two condominium developers which represent over \$30.0 million of nonaccrual loans as of September 30, 2008. In the first quarter of 2008, the Company charged off \$10.8 million of balances related to the Large Problem Credit. The balances related to the Large Problem Credit also decreased by a net \$5.7 million in the second quarter of 2008 through the sale of assets. In July 2008, the Company took title of a substantial piece of real estate previously collateralizing bringing the balance down by \$5.3 million. The Large Problem Credit accounted for \$6.9 million, or 11.5%, of the nonaccrual loans at September 30, 2008 and \$29.0 million, or 59.0%, at December 31, 2007. While the Company believes that the carrying value of Large Problem Credit loans at September 30, 2008 reflects management's best current estimate of net realizable value, there can be no assurance that additional losses may not be incurred with respect to the Large Problem Credit.

Foreclosed properties were \$8.0 million at September 30, 2008, an increase of \$5.8 million compared to year end mainly as a result of the \$5.3 million Large Problem Credit property acquired in July 2008. Nonperforming assets were \$68.5 million and 1.91% of total assets at September 30, 2008 compared to \$51.4 million and 1.39% of total assets at December 31, 2007.

The following table sets forth information on the Company's nonaccrual loans and nonperforming assets as of the indicated dates.

	Sep	September 30, 2008		December 31, 2007		otember 30, 2007	
		(l	Dollars	in thousand	s) —		
Impaired and other loans 90 days past due and accruing	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	
Nonaccrual loans	\$	60,474	\$	49,173	\$	44,681	
Foreclosed properties		8,025		2,220		2,246	
Total nonperforming assets	\$	68,499	\$	51,393	\$	46,927	
Nonaccrual loans to loans		2.42%	-	1.99%	-	2.23%	
Nonperforming assets to loans and foreclosed properties		2.74		2.08		2.34	
Nonperforming assets to assets		1.91		1.39		1.55	

Securities

The following tables set forth the composition of the Company's securities portfolio by major category as of September 30, 2008.

			S	eptember 30, 20	008		
	Held-to-	Maturity	Available-for-Sale				
	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	Amortized Cost	Fair <u>Value</u> ollars in thousa	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	% of Amortized Cost
Obligations of the U.S. Treasury and			(D	onars in thousa	inusj		
of U.S. government-sponsored entities	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 267,101	\$264,762	\$ 267,101	\$264,762	40.0%
Obligations of states and political							
subdivisions	1,252	1,237	57,475	55,375	58,727	56,612	8.8
Mortgage-backed securities	29,565	28,884	289,983	286,283	319,548	315,167	47.9
Equity securities (1)	_	_	2,749	2,749	2,749	2,749	0.4
Other bonds	_	_	19,214	9,046	19,214	9,046	2.9
Total	\$ 30,817	\$ 30,121	\$ 636,522	\$618,215	\$ 667,339	\$648,336	100.0%

⁽¹⁾ The Company recognized a \$47.8 impairment charge in the quarter ended September 30, 2008 bringing the amortized cost and fair value to \$2.7 million.

Securities available-for-sale are carried at fair value, with related unrealized net gains or losses, net of deferred income taxes, recorded as an adjustment to equity capital. At September 30, 2008, unrealized losses on securities available-for-sale were \$18.3 million, or \$11.4 million net of taxes, compared to unrealized losses of \$23.0 million, or \$13.9 million net of taxes, at December 31, 2007.

The Company recognized an other-than-temporary impairment charge of \$17.6 million at March 31, 2008 on certain FNMA and FHLMC preferred equity securities with a cost basis of \$85.1 million. In September 2008, the Company sold \$16.9 million of the remaining \$67.5 million recognizing a \$16.7 million loss. The Company recognized an additional other-than-temporary impairment charge of \$47.8 million at September 30, 2008 on the remaining securities and thereby reduced the amortized cost to their fair value of \$2.7 million. Management believes this impairment was primarily attributable to economic conditions at that time, FNMA and FHLMC being placed into the Federal Housing Finance Agency's conservatorship, and the discontinued dividend payments. Since recovery did not appear likely in the near future, the Company recognized the impairment losses.

Securities available-for-sale decreased by \$92.7 million or 13.0% to \$618.2 million at September 30, 2008 from December 31, 2007, mostly due to the impairments and realized losses on FHLMC and FNMA preferred equities, while the portfolio mix changed. Set forth below are other highlights of the securities portfolio.

- U.S. Treasury and obligations of U.S. government-sponsored entities increased by \$81.1 million to \$264.8 million, or 40.0% of the portfolio, at September 30, 2008 compared to \$183.6 million at year end. At September 30, 2008, obligations of U.S. government-sponsored entities included \$262.7 million of callable debentures with maturities ranging from approximately one to ten years and call dates ranging from one to eleven months.
- U.S. government agency and government-sponsored entity mortgage-backed securities decreased 24.5%, or \$92.8 million, from \$379.0 million at December 31, 2007 to \$286.3 million at September 30, 2008.
- As noted above, the Company recognized an impairment charge of \$17.6 million on the FHLMC and FNMA preferred equities in the first quarter of 2008 and an additional impairment charge of \$47.8

million in the third quarter of 2008 bringing the balance down to \$2.7 million. During the third quarter of 2008, \$16.9 million in equity securities were sold at a loss of \$16.7 million.

- Other bonds decreased by \$11.8 million, or 56.6%, to \$9.0 million at September 30, 2008 from \$20.8 million at December 31, 2007 as a result of the decline in fair market value.
- The securities portfolio does not contain any sub-prime or Alt-A mortgage-backed securities.

Securities held-to-maturity decreased \$6.8 million, or 18.0%, from \$37.6 million at December 31, 2007 to \$30.8 million at September 30, 2008. As permitted under SFAS No. 115, "Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities," certain held-to-maturity securities with a carrying value of \$4.3 million, where a substantial portion of their principal was collected, were sold in the first quarter of 2008 at a net cash loss of \$30,000. These securities had paid down to an average of 6% of their original face value.

There were no trading securities held at September 30, 2008 or December 31, 2007.

Federal Home Loan Bank Stock

The Bank is a member of the Federal Home Loan Bank System and has borrowed funds from the Federal Home Loan Bank of Chicago ("FHLB Chicago"). As a result, it is required to hold capital stock of the FHLB Chicago. In October 2007, the FHLB Chicago announced that it entered into a consensual cease and desist order with its regulator which prohibits it from redeeming or repurchasing any capital stock from members or declaring dividends on its capital stock without prior approval. The FHLB Chicago did not pay a dividend for the fourth quarter of 2007 or any of 2008. During the first nine months of 2007, the Company held \$16.0 million in FHLB Chicago stock which earned 2.8% on average. As a result of the acquisition of Northwest Suburban, the Company held \$17.0 million in FHLB Chicago stock beginning October 1, 2007. The Company's future earnings will be negatively impacted if the FHLB Chicago decides not to declare dividends in future quarters.

Cash Surrender Value of Life Insurance

The Company's holdings in bank-owned life insurance ("BOLI") increased by \$2.6 million during the first nine months of 2008 compared to year end from regular monthly increases in cash surrender values recognized as noninterest income. The BOLI is intended to produce revenue and offset a portion of future Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan and other employee benefit plan liabilities.

PAGE 39

Deposits and Borrowed Funds

The following table sets forth the composition of the Company's deposits as of the indicated dates.

	September 30, 2008		De	ecember 31, 2007
		(In thou	ısand	(s)
Noninterest-bearing demand	\$	334,545	\$	321,317
Interest-bearing demand		172,003		226,225
Money-market		224,486		291,501
Savings		129,889		129,476
Time deposits less than \$100,000		682,294		633,022
Time deposits of \$100,000 or more		457,653		511,743
Brokered certificates of deposit		512,134		344,864
Total interest-bearing deposits		2,178,459		2,136,831
Total	\$	2,513,004	\$	2,458,148
Total core deposits (1)	\$	860,923	\$	968,519

⁽¹⁾ Includes noninterest-bearing and interest-bearing demand, money market, and savings.

Total deposits of \$2.5 billion at September 30, 2008 represented an increase of \$54.9 million, or 2.2%, from December 31, 2007. Changes in the Company's deposit mix are noted below.

- Noninterest-bearing deposits were \$334.5 million at September 30, 2008, \$13.2 million more than the \$321.3 million level at December 31, 2007
- Over the same period, interest-bearing deposits increased 1.9%, or \$41.6 million to \$2.2 billion at September 30, 2008 compared to December 31, 2007.
- Total core deposits, which include demand deposit, interest-bearing demand deposit, money market, and savings accounts, decreased \$107.6 million to \$860.9 million at September 30, 2008 from \$968.5 million at December 31, 2007.
- Certificates of deposit under \$100,000 increased \$49.3 million from December 31, 2007 to \$682.3 million at September 30, 2008.
- Certificates of deposit over \$100,000 decreased by \$54.1 million from December 31, 2007 to \$457.7 million at September 30, 2008.
- Brokered certificates of deposit increased by \$167.3 million from December 31, 2007 to \$512.1 million at September 30, 2008. The Company purchased brokered certificates of deposit in order to move away from purchasing Federal funds during the financial system disruption. The underlying certificates of deposits of the brokered certificates of deposit are in denominations of less than \$100,000.

The Company competes for core deposits in the heavily-banked Chicago Metropolitan Statistical Area. Competitive pricing has made it difficult to maintain and grow these types of deposits. The level of competition for core deposits is not expected to ease in the near term. To overcome this challenge, the Company has changed and expanded staffing and management at its banking centers and initiated a number of customer outreach initiatives. The Company is also pursuing a new on-line account opening process to further develop the growth of core deposit relationships. The Company's "Big Bank Relief" marketing campaign is focused on building relationships.

The Company's recent campaigns have been promoting relationship savings accounts and other core products. In conjunction with this strategy, the Bank's retail incentive program has shifted its focus to relationship building, with incentives being paid for cross-selling achievements. Relationship building, along with a continued focus on providing excellent customer service, is key to solidifying and growing the Bank's customer base.

Borrowed funds are summarized below:

	Sept	September 30, 2008		ember 31, 2007
		(In thou	(sands	_
Federal funds purchased and FRB discount window advances	\$	_	\$	81,000
Revolving note payable		20,600		2,500
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase		297,650		283,400
Federal Home Loan Bank advances		380,000		323,439
Junior subordinated debentures		60,774		60,724
Subordinated debt		15,000		_
Term note payable		55,000		70,000
Total	\$	829,024	\$	821,063

The Company utilizes securities sold under repurchase agreements as a source of funds that do not increase the Company's reserve requirement. The Company had \$297.7 million in securities sold under repurchase agreements at September 30, 2008 compared to \$283.4 million at December 31, 2007. These repurchase agreements are with primary dealers and have maturities of approximately nine to ten years with call provisions ranging from three months to one year.

The Bank is a member of the FHLB. At September 30, 2008, total FHLB advances were \$380.0 million compared to \$323.4 million at year end. Such advances have maturities ranging from approximately one month to ten years and various call provisions ranging from three months to two years. At the end of the first quarter of 2008, the Company prepaid \$130.0 million in FHLB advances at a weighted average rate of 4.94% and recognized a loss on the extinguishment of debt of \$7.1 million. During the second quarter of 2008, the Company entered into a \$100.0 million advance at a rate of 2.60% with a two year call provision and a \$50.0 million advance at a rate of 2.45% with a one year call provision.

During the fourth quarter of 2007, the Company utilized the proceeds from a \$75.0 million term note from a correspondent bank to pay the cash portion of the Northwest Suburban acquisition. On March 31, 2008, the Company converted \$15.0 million of this term note into subordinated debt and further reduced the remaining term note balance to \$55.0 million. The remaining term note had a rate of one-month LIBOR plus 155 basis points at September 30, 2008 and matures on September 28, 2010. The subordinated debt had a rate of one-month LIBOR plus 350 basis points at September 30, 2008, matures on March 31, 2018, and qualifies as Tier 2 capital.

The Company's credit agreements with this correspondent bank also provide the Company with a revolving line of credit with a maximum availability of \$25.0 million. This revolving line of credit had a rate of one-month LIBOR plus 155 basis points and a balance outstanding of \$20.6 million at September 30, 2008 and matures on April 3, 2009.

The revolving line of credit and term notes include the following covenants at September 30, 2008: (1) the Bank must not have nonperforming loans in excess of 3.00% of total loans, (2) the Bank must report a quarterly profit, excluding charges related to acquisitions, and (3) the Bank must remain well capitalized. In light of recent economic conditions, the Company's increase in nonperforming assets, and impairment charges on goodwill and the FNMA and FHLMC preferred securities, the Company has sought covenant waivers on

two occasions since December 31, 2007, including a request it made recently with respect to the third quarter of 2008. The net loss recognized in the third quarter of 2008 caused the Company to violate a covenant; the lender, however, agreed to conditionally waive this covenant violation pending a successful capital raise. However, if the Company fails to obtain this waiver or to maintain compliance with the covenants in future periods, it could be prevented from drawing on the short-term credit facility and it would be required to renegotiate the terms or repay the loans in full.

Capital Resources

Stockholders' equity decreased \$167.9 million from December 31, 2007 to \$207.2 million at September 30, 2008 primarily due to the losses recorded in the first and third quarters of 2008. Total capital to average risk-weighted assets decreased to 8.04% on September 30, 2008 from 10.2% on December 31, 2007. On March 31, 2008, the Company converted \$15.0 million of its term note into subordinated debt, which qualifies as Tier 2 capital. Subsequent to the end of the third quarter of 2008, the Company was informed that it has received preliminary approval to receive \$85.5 million of new capital in the form of preferred stock to be issued to the U.S. Treasury under the TARP Capital Purchase Program. In addition, the Company will issue warrants to the Treasury that will allow the Treasury to acquire shares of the Company's common stock equal to \$12.8 million (15% of the value of the preferred shares to be acquired). The number of shares of common stock that will be acquired upon the exercise of the warrants will be determined based upon the 20 day average trailing price ending on the last trading day prior to October 29, 2008, the date of preliminary approval. The transaction is subject to the execution of a definitive preferred stock purchase agreement with the Treasury and must be approved by the holders of the Company's Series A preferred stock (and, therefore, the holders of the Company's Series A depositary shares). The proceeds from the preferred stock issuance are expected to strengthen the Company's balance sheet. If the agreement is executed and the approval received, it is expected that the preferred shares and warrants will be issued and the new capital will be received during the fourth quarter of 2008.

The Company and its subsidiary bank are subject to regulatory capital requirements administered by federal banking agencies. Capital adequacy guidelines and prompt corrective action regulations involve quantitative measures of assets, liabilities and certain off-balance-sheet items calculated under regulatory accounting practices. Capital amounts and classifications are also subject to qualitative judgments by regulators about components, risk weightings and other factors, and the regulators can lower classifications in certain areas. Failure to meet various capital requirements can initiate regulatory action that could have a direct material adverse effect on the financial statements.

The prompt corrective action regulations provide five classifications for banks, including well capitalized, adequately capitalized, undercapitalized, significantly undercapitalized and critically undercapitalized, although these terms are not used to represent overall financial condition. If adequately capitalized, regulatory approval is not required to accept brokered deposits. If undercapitalized, capital distributions are limited, as is asset growth and expansion, and plans for capital restoration are required.

The Bank was categorized as well capitalized as of September 30, 2008. Management is not aware of any conditions or events since the most recent regulatory notification that would change the Company's or the Bank's categories.

On October 3, 2008, the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 was enacted and provides tax relief by treating the losses on sales or exchanges of FNMA and FHLMC preferred stock as ordinary losses rather than capital losses for federal income tax purposes. As a result of EESA, the Company will be allowed to treat the losses recognized on its FNMA and FHLMC preferred stock as ordinary losses in the fourth quarter of 2008 thus increasing the allowable tax benefit.

The federal banking and thrift regulatory agencies issued an interagency statement allowing banks, bank holding companies, and thrifts (collectively, "banking organizations") to recognize the effect of the tax change enacted in Section 301 of EESA in their third quarter 2008 regulatory capital calculations. The tables below include the effect of this tax change as allowed.

The risk-based capital information for the Company is as follows:

	September 30, 2008		December 31, 2007	
		(In thou	sand	<u>s)</u>
Risk-weighted assets	\$	2,826,140	\$	2,811,423
Average assets		3,682,449		3,721,444
Capital components:				
Stockholders' equity	\$	207,237	\$	375,164
Plus: Guaranteed trust preferred securities		59,000		59,000
Less: Core deposit and other intangibles, net		(15,274)		(17,044)
Less: Goodwill		(78,862)		(160,407)
Less: Disallowed tax assets		(23,382)		_
Less: Unrealized (gains) losses on securities, net of tax		11,244		13,917
Plus: Unrealized losses on equity securities, net of tax		_		(11,768)
Plus: Other additions to Tier I capital		16,865		_
Tier I capital		176,828		258,862
Allowance for loan losses		39,428		26,748
Reserve for unfunded commitments		793		233
Disallowed allowance		(4,834)		_
Qualifying subordinated debt		15,000		
Total risk-based capital	\$	227,215	\$	285,843

Capital levels and minimum required levels:

			At September	r 30, 2008		
	A -4	1	Minimum R		Minimum I	•
	Actu		for Capital A		to be Well C	
	Amount	Ratio	Amount	Ratio	Amount	Ratio
			(Dollars in th	iousands)		
Total capital to risk-weighted assets						
Company	\$227,215	8.0%	\$226,091	8.0%	n/a	n/a
Midwest Bank and Trust Company	288,660	10.3	224,943	8.0	\$281,179	10.0%
Tier I capital to risk-weighted assets						
Company	176,828	6.3	113,046	4.0	n/a	n/a
Midwest Bank and Trust Company	253,450	9.0	112,471	4.0	168,707	6.0
Tier I capital to average assets Company	176,828	4.8	147,298	4.0	n/a	n/a
Midwest Bank and Trust Company	253,450	6.9	146,726	4.0	183,407	5.0

PAGE 43

			At December	r 31, 2007		
	Actual		Minimum F for Capital A		Minimum l to be Well C	•
	Amount	Ratio	Amount	Ratio	Amount	Ratio
			(Dollars in t	housands)		
Total capital to risk-weighted assets						
Company	\$285,843	10.2%	\$224,814	8.0%	n/a	n/a
Midwest Bank and Trust Company	351,352	12.6	223,959	8.0	\$279,949	10.0%
Tier I capital to risk-weighted assets						
Company	258,862	9.2	112,457	4.0	n/a	n/a
Midwest Bank and Trust Company	324,370	11.6	111,980	4.0	167,969	6.0
Tier I capital to average assets Company	258,862	7.0	148,858	4.0	n/a	n/a
Midwest Bank and Trust Company	324,370	8.7	148,407	4.0	185,508	5.0

Liquidity

Liquidity is essential to the Company's business. An inability to raise funds through deposits, borrowings, the sale of loans, the capital markets and other sources could have a substantial negative effect on the Company's liquidity. The Company's access to funding sources in amounts adequate to finance its activities could be impaired by factors that affect it specifically or the financial services industry in general. Factors that could detrimentally impact the Company's access to liquidity sources include a decrease in the level of its business activity due to a market downturn or adverse regulatory action against it. The Company's ability to borrow could also be impaired by factors that are not specific to it, such as a severe disruption of the financial markets or negative views and expectations about the prospects for the financial services industry as a whole as evidenced the recent turmoil faced by banking organizations and the deterioration in the domestic and worldwide credit markets deteriorates.

The Company manages its liquidity position with the objective of maintaining access to sufficient funds to respond to the needs of depositors and borrowers and to take advantage of earnings enhancement opportunities. At September 30, 2008, the Company had cash and cash equivalents of \$113.4 million. In addition to the normal inflow of funds from its securities portfolio, and repayments and maturities of loans and securities, the Company utilizes other short-term, intermediate-term and long-term funding sources such as securities sold under agreements to repurchase and overnight funds purchased from correspondent banks.

The FHLB provides an additional source of liquidity which has been used by the Bank extensively since 1999. The Bank also has various funding arrangements with commercial and investment banks in the form of Federal funds lines, repurchase agreements, and brokered and public funds certificate of deposit programs. The Bank also has access to the Federal Reserve discount window. The Bank maintains these funding arrangements to achieve favorable costs of funds, manage interest rate risk, and enhance liquidity in the event of deposit withdrawals. The FHLB advances, repurchase agreements, public funds certificate of deposit, and Federal Reserve discount window advances are subject to the availability of collateral. The Company believes it has sufficient liquidity to meet its current and future liquidity needs. If these funding sources are not sufficient, the Company may have to acquire funds through higher-cost sources.

The Company currently has a \$25.0 million short-term revolving line of credit and \$55.0 million term note with a single lender. As of September 30, 2008, \$20.6 million was outstanding under the revolving line of credit and \$55.0 million outstanding under the term loan. These loans are secured by the stock of the Bank. The Company is obligated to meet certain covenants under the loan agreement relating to these loans. In the event it fails to meet any of these covenants, the lender may declare all amounts due under these loans immediately payable. Under these circumstances, if the Company were unable to replace these loans with other funding

sources, it could have a material adverse effect on its liquidity. In light of recent economic conditions, the Company's increase in nonperforming assets, and impairment charges on goodwill and the FNMA and FHLMC preferred securities, the Company has sought covenant waivers on two occasions since December 31, 2007, including a request it made recently with respect to the third quarter of 2008. The net loss recognized in the third quarter of 2008 caused the Company to violate a covenant; the lender, however, agreed to conditionally waive this covenant violation pending a successful capital raise. However, if the Company fails to obtain this waiver or to maintain compliance with the covenants in future periods, it could be prevented from drawing on the short-term credit facility and it would be required to renegotiate the terms or repay the loans in full.

The Company monitors and manages its liquidity position on several levels, which vary depending upon the time period. As the time period is expanded, other data is factored in, including estimated loan funding requirements, estimated loan payoffs, securities portfolio maturities or calls, and anticipated depository buildups or runoffs.

The Company classifies the majority of its securities as available-for-sale, thereby maintaining significant liquidity. The Company's liquidity position is further enhanced by the structuring of a majority of its loan portfolio interest payments as monthly.

The Company's cash flows are composed of three classifications: cash flows from operating activities, cash flows from investing activities, and cash flows from financing activities. See Statement of Cash Flows in the Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

ITEM 3 – QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Interest Rate Sensitivity Analysis

The Company performs a net interest income analysis as part of its asset/liability management practices. Net interest income analysis measures the change in net interest income in the event of hypothetical changes in interest rates. This analysis assesses the risk of change in net interest income in the event of sudden and sustained 1.0% and 2.0% increases and 1.0% decrease in market interest rates. The table below presents the Company's projected changes in net interest income for the various rate shock levels at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, respectively.

		Change in Net Interest Income Over One Year Horizon			
	September	r 30, 2008	December 31, 2007		Guideline Maximum
	Dollar	%	Dollar	%	%
	Change	Change	Change	Change	Change
			(Dollars in thousands)		
+200 bp	\$ 7,814	11.32%	\$(2,161)	(2.36)%	(10.0)%
+100 bp	3,824	5.54	694	0.76	_
-100 bp	(3,072)	(4.45)	(225)	(0.25)	_

As shown above, at September 30, 2008, the effect of an immediate 200 basis point increase in interest rates would increase the Company's net interest income by 11.32%, or \$7.8 million. The effect of an immediate 100 basis point reduction in rates would decrease the Company's net interest income by 4.45%, or \$3.1 million. Overall net interest income sensitivity remains within the Company's and recommended regulatory guidelines.

The changes in net interest income over the one year horizon for September 30, 2008 under the down 1.0% interest rate scenarios are reflective of optionality in the investment securities portfolio. As rates decline, the callable U.S. government-sponsored entity debentures in the investment securities portfolio are expected to be called and the proceeds re-invested at lower yields. In a rising rate environment, yields on floating rate loans and investment securities are expected to re-price upwards more quickly than the cost of funds. The Company believes it manages such volatility to acceptable levels and is being appropriately compensated for the additional risk.

ITEM 4 – CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

As of the end of the period covered by this report, an evaluation was performed under the supervision and with the participation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 240.13a-15(e)). Based on that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer have concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of September 30, 2008 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports that it files or submits under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms.

Changes in Internal Controls Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the period covered by this report that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

PAGE 47

SAFE HARBOR STATEMENT UNDER THE PRIVATE SECURITIES LITIGATION REFORM ACT OF 1995

This report contains certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended: Statement under the Safe Harbor Provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. The Company and its representatives may, from time to time, make written or oral statements that are "forward-looking" and provide information other than historical information, including statements contained in the Form 10-K, the Company's other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission or in communications to its stockholders. These statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause actual results to be materially different from any results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by any forward-looking statement. These factors include, among other things, the factors listed below.

In some cases, the Company has identified forward-looking statements by such words or phrases as "will likely result," "is confident that," "expects," "should," "could," "may," "will continue to," "believes," "anticipates," "predicts," "forecasts," "estimates," "projects," "potential," "intends," or similar expressions identifying "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, including the negative of those words and phrases. These forward-looking statements are based on management's current views and assumptions regarding future events, future business conditions, and the outlook for the Company based on currently available information. These forward-looking statements are subject to certain risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in, or implied by, these statements. The Company wishes to caution readers not to place undue reliance on any such forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date made.

In connection with the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, the Company is hereby identifying important factors that could affect the Company's financial performance and could cause the Company's actual results for future periods to differ materially from any opinions or statements expressed with respect to future periods in any forward-looking statements.

Among the factors that could have an impact on the Company's ability to achieve operating results, growth plan goals, and the beliefs expressed or implied in forward-looking statements are:

- Management's ability to effectively manage interest rate risk and the impact of interest rates in general on the volatility of the Company's net interest income;
- Fluctuations in the value of the Company's investment securities;
- The ability to attract and retain senior management experienced in banking and financial services;
- The sufficiency of the allowance for loan losses to absorb the amount of actual losses inherent in the existing portfolio of loans;
- The ability to ultimately collect on the Large Problem Credit;
- The Company's ability to adapt successfully to technological changes to compete effectively in the marketplace;
- Credit risks and risks from concentrations (by geographic area and by industry) within the Bank's loan portfolio and individual large loans;

- The effects of competition from other commercial banks, thrifts, mortgage banking firms, consumer finance companies, credit unions, securities brokerage firms, insurance companies, money market and other mutual funds, and other financial institutions operating in the Company's market or elsewhere or providing similar services;
- The failure of assumptions underlying the establishment of the allowance for loan losses and estimation of values of collateral or cash flow projections and various financial assets and liabilities;
- Volatility of rate sensitive deposits;
- Operational risks, including data processing system failures or fraud;
- Liquidity risks;
- The ability to sell our preferred stock and warrants to the U.S. Treasury;
- The failure of the holders of the Series A preferred stock to approve the issuance of the Company's preferred stock to the U.S. Treasury;
- The ability of the Company to raise additional capital in order to obtain the waiver of its lender of the covenant violation;
- The ability to successfully acquire low cost deposits or funding;
- The ability to successfully execute strategies to increase noninterest income;
- The ability of the Company to fully realize expected cost savings and revenues in connection with acquisitions, or the ability to realize them on a timely basis;
- The risk of borrower, depositor, and other customer attrition after acquisitions are completed;
- Changes in the economic environment, competition, or other factors that may influence the anticipated growth rate of loans and deposits, the quality of the loan portfolio and loan and deposit pricing, and the Company's ability to successfully pursue acquisition and expansion strategies and integrate any acquired companies;
- The impact from changes in federal and state tax laws relating to certain tax structures of the Company including an 80/20 company which holds a portion of the Company's securities portfolio and a real estate investment trust which holds certain real estate loans previously held by the Bank;
- The impact from liabilities arising from legal or administrative proceedings on the financial condition of the Company;
- The ability of the Bank to pay dividends to the Company;
- The Company's ability to pay cash dividends on its common stock;
- Possible administrative or enforcement actions of banking regulators in connection with any material failure of the Company or the Bank to comply with banking laws, rules or regulations;
- Possible administrative or enforcement actions of the SEC in connection with the SEC inquiry of the restatement of the Company's September 30, 2002 financial statements;
- Governmental monetary and fiscal policies, as well as legislative and regulatory changes, that may result in the imposition of costs and constraints on the Company through higher FDIC insurance premiums, significant fluctuations in market interest rates, increases in capital requirements, and operational limitations;
- Changes in general economic or industry conditions, nationally or in the communities in which the Company conducts business;

- Changes in accounting principles, policies, or guidelines affecting the business conducted by the Company;
- Acts of war or terrorism; and
- Other economic, competitive, governmental, regulatory, and technical factors affecting the Company's operations, products, services, and prices.

The Company wishes to caution that the foregoing list of important factors may not be all-inclusive and specifically declines to undertake any obligation to publicly revise any forward-looking statements that have been made to reflect events or circumstances after the date of such statements or to reflect the occurrence of anticipated or unanticipated events.

With respect to forward-looking statements set forth in the notes to consolidated financial statements, including those relating to contingent liabilities and legal proceedings, some of the factors that could affect the ultimate disposition of those contingencies are changes in applicable laws, the development of facts in individual cases, settlement opportunities, and the actions of plaintiffs, judges, and juries.

PAGE 50

PART II

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

There are no material pending legal proceedings to which the Company or its subsidiaries are a party other than ordinary routine litigation incidental to their respective business.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Conditions in the financial markets may limit the Company's access to additional funding to meet its liquidity needs.

Liquidity is essential to the Company's business. An inability to raise funds through deposits, borrowings, the sale of loans, the capital markets and other sources could have a substantial negative effect on the Company's liquidity. The Company's access to funding sources in amounts adequate to finance its activities could be impaired by factors that affect it specifically or the financial services industry in general. Factors that could detrimentally impact the Company's access to liquidity sources include a decrease in the level of its business activity due to a market downturn or adverse regulatory action against it. The Company's ability to borrow could also be impaired by factors that are not specific to us, such as a severe disruption of the financial markets or negative views and expectations about the prospects for the financial services industry as a whole as evidenced by the recent turmoil faced by banking organizations in the domestic and worldwide credit markets deteriorates.

The Bank derives liquidity through core deposit growth, maturity of money market investments, and maturity and sale of investment securities and loans. Additionally, the Bank has access to financial market borrowing sources on an unsecured, and a collateralized basis for both short-term and long-term purposes including, but not limited to, the Federal Reserve and Federal Home Loan Banks; the Bank is a member of both. If these funding sources are not sufficient, the Company may have to acquire funds through higher-cost sources.

The Company currently has a \$25.0 million short-term revolving line of credit and \$55.0 million term note with a single lender. As of September 30, 2008, \$20.6 million was outstanding under the revolving line of credit and \$55.0 million outstanding under the term loan. These loans are secured by the stock of the Bank. The Company is obligated to meet certain covenants under the loan agreement relating to these loans. In the event it fails to meet any of these covenants, the lender may declare all amounts due under these loans immediately payable. Under these circumstances, if the Company were unable to replace these loans with other funding sources, it could have a material adverse effect on its liquidity.

In light of recent economic conditions, the increase in nonperforming assets, and the impairment charges on goodwill and the FNMA and FHLMC preferred securities, the Company has sought covenant waivers on two occasions since December 31, 2007, including a request it made recently with respect to the Company's third quarter 2008. The net loss recognized in the third quarter of 2008 caused the Company to violate a covenant; the lender, however, agreed to conditionally waive this covenant violation pending a successful capital raise. However, if the Company fails to obtain this waiver or to maintain compliance with the covenants in future periods, it could be prevented from drawing on the short-term credit facility and it would be required to renegotiate the terms or repay the loans in full.

The Bank is not expected to pay dividends to Midwest for the balance of 2008 and will only be able to pay dividends in 2009 upon receipt of regulatory approval. The Company's annual debt service currently includes approximate \$6.8 million in annual interest expense related to its debt and trust preferred securities and \$3.3 million in annual dividend obligations on our Series A Preferred Stock. As of September 30, 2008, the Company had \$5.0 million in cash on hand. In the event the Bank is unable to pay dividends to the Company, it may not be able to service debt, pay obligations or pay dividends on its Series A Preferred Stock (and, therefore, our Series A depository shares) or our common stock.

If the Company is required to write down goodwill and other intangible assets or if it is required to mark-to-market certain of its assets or reduce its deferred tax assets by a valuation allowance, its financial condition and results of operations would be negatively affected.

When the Comapny acquires a business, a portion of the purchase price of the acquisition may be allocated to goodwill and identifiable intangible assets. The amount of the purchase price which is allocated to goodwill is determined by the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired. At September 30, 2008, the Company's goodwill and identifiable intangible assets were approximately \$94.1 million. Under generally accepted accounting principles, if the Company determines that the carrying value of its goodwill or intangible assets is impaired, the Company is required to write down the value of these assets. The Company conducts an annual review to determine whether goodwill and identifiable intangible assets are impaired.

The Company's goodwill and intangible assets are reviewed annually for impairment as of September 30th of each year. This review is usually conducted with the assistance of a third party valuation specialist. In conducting the review, the market value of the Company's common stock, estimated control premiums, projected cash flow and various pricing analyses are all taken into consideration to determine if the fair value of the assets and liabilities in its business exceed their carrying amounts.

On September 30, 2008, the Company recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of \$80.0 million. This goodwill impairment charge was not tax deductible, did not impact its tangible equity or regulatory capital ratios, and did not adversely affect its overall liquidity position. It is classified as a noninterest expense item.

A goodwill impairment test also could be triggered between annual testing dates if an event occurs or circumstances change that would more likely than not reduce the fair value below the carrying amount. Examples of those events or circumstances would include the following:

- Significant adverse change in business climate;
- Significant unanticipated loss of clients/assets under management;
- Unanticipated loss of key personnel;
- Sustained periods of poor investment performance;
- Significant loss of deposits or loans;
- Significant reductions in profitability; or
- Significant changes in loan credit quality.

The Company cannot assure that it will not be required to take goodwill impairment charges in the future. Any impairment charge would have a negative effect on its stockholders' equity and financial results.

If an impairment charge is significant enough to result in negative net income for the period, it could affect the ability of the Bank to upstream dividends to the Company, which could have a material adverse effect on the Company's liquidity and its ability to pay dividends to stockholders.

If the Company decides to sell a loan or a portfolio of loans it is required to classify those loans as held for sale, which requires us to carry such loans at the lower of cost or market. If it decides to sell loans at a time when the fair market value of those loans is less than their carrying value, the adjustment will result in a loss. The Company may from time to time decide to sell particular loans or groups of loans, for example to resolve classified loans, and the required adjustment could negatively affect its financial condition or results of operations.

The Company is required, under Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, to assess the need for a valuation allowance on its deferred tax assets. If, based on the weight of available evidence, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized, the Company would be required to reduce its deferred tax assets by a valuation allowance and increase income tax expense.

The Company's cost of funds for banking operations may increase as a result of general economic conditions, interest rates and competitive pressures.

The Bank has traditionally obtained funds principally through deposits and borrowings. As a general matter, deposits are a cheaper source of funds than borrowings, because interest rates paid for deposits are typically less than interest rates charged for borrowings. Historically and in comparison to commercial banking averages, the Bank has had a higher percentage of its time deposits in denominations of \$100,000 or more. Within the banking industry, the amounts of such deposits are generally considered more likely to fluctuate than deposits of smaller denominations. If, as a result of general economic conditions, market interest rates, competitive pressures or otherwise, the value of deposits at the Bank decrease relative to its overall banking operations, the Bank may have to rely more heavily on borrowings as a source of funds in the future.

Changes in the mix of the Company's funding sources could have an adverse effect on our income. Almost 34.3% of the Company's funding sources are in lower-rate transactional deposit accounts. Market rate increases or competitive pricing could heighten the risk of moving to higher-rate funding sources, which would cause an adverse impact on its net income.

A large percentage of the Company's loans are collateralized by real estate, including its construction loans, and an adverse change in the real estate market may result in losses and adversely affect its profitability.

A majority of the Company's loan portfolio is comprised of loans at least partially collateralized by real estate; a substantial portion of this real estate collateral is located in the Chicago market. As of September 30, 2008, commercial real estate loans, where a portion of the collateral consists of real estate, totaled \$1.1 billion, or 45.9% of its total loan portfolio, and construction loans, including land acquisition and development loans, totaled an additional \$445.5 million, or 17.9% of its total loan portfolio.

Based on source of re-payment, as of September 30, 2008, commercial real estate loans totaled \$692.0 million, or 27.7% of the Company's total loan portfolio, and construction loans, including land acquisition and development, totaled an additional \$396.6 million, or 15.9% of its total loan

portfolio.

An adverse change in the economy affecting real estate values generally or in the Chicago market specifically could significantly impair the value of the Company's collateral and its ability to sell the collateral upon foreclosure. In the event of a default with respect to any of these loans, amounts received upon sale of the collateral may be insufficient to recover outstanding principal and interest on the loans. As a result, the Company's profitability could be negatively impacted by an adverse change in the real estate market.

Construction and land acquisition and development lending involve additional risks because funds may be advanced based upon values associated with the completed project, which is uncertain. Because of the uncertainties inherent in estimating construction costs, as well as the market value of the completed project and the effects of governmental regulation of real property, in a timely fashion at a reasonable price it is relatively difficult to evaluate accurately the total funds required to complete a project and the related loan-to-value ratio. As a result, construction loans often involve the disbursement of substantial funds with repayment dependent, in part, on the success of the ultimate project and the ability of the borrower to sell or lease the property, rather than the ability of the borrower or guarantor to repay principal and interest. If the Company's appraisal of the anticipated value of the completed project proves to be overstated, the Company may have inadequate security for the loan.

While the Company attempts to manage the risk from changes in market interest rates, interest rate risk management techniques are not exact. In addition, the Company may not be able to economically hedge its interest rate risk. A rapid or substantial increase or decrease in interest rates could adversely affect its net interest income and results of operations.

The Company's net income depends primarily upon its net interest income. Net interest income is income that remains after deducting, from total income generated by earning assets the interest expense attributable to the acquisition of the funds required to support earning assets. Income from earning assets includes income from loans, investment securities and short-term investments. The amount of interest income is dependent on many factor, including the volume of earning assets, the general level of interest rates, the dynamics of changes in interest rates and the levels of nonperforming loans, The cost of funds varies with the amount of funds required to support earning assets, the rates paid to attract and hold deposits, rates paid on borrowed funds and the levels of non-interest-bearing demand deposits and equity capital.

Different types of assets and liabilities may react differently, and at different times, to changes in market interest rates. The Company expects that it will periodically experience "gaps" in the interest rate sensitivities of its assets and liabilities. That means either its interest-bearing liabilities will be more sensitive to changes in market interest rates than its interest earning assets, or vice versa. When interest-bearing liabilities mature or reprice more quickly than interest earning assets, an increase in market rates of interest could reduce the Company's net interest income. Likewise, when interest-earning assets mature or reprice more quickly than interest-bearing liabilities, falling interest rates could reduce net interest income. The Company is unable to predict changes in market interest rates which are affected by many factors beyond its control including inflation, recession, unemployment, money supply, domestic and international events and changes in the United States and other financial markets. Based on its net interest income simulation model, if market interest rates were to increase immediately by 100 or 200 basis points (a parallel and immediate shift of the yield curve) net interest income would be expected to increase by 5.5% and 11.3%, respectively, from what it would be if rates were to remain at September 30, 2008 levels. An immediate 100 basis point parallel decline in market rates would be expected to decrease net interest income by 4.5% from what it would be if rates were to remain at September 30, 2008 levels. The actual amount of any increase or decrease may be higher or lower than that predicted by the Company's simulation model. Net interest income is not only affected by the level and direction of interest rates, but also by the shape of the yield curve, relationships between interest sensitive instruments and key driver rates, as well as balance sheet growth, client loan and deposit preferences and the timing of changes in these variables.

The Company attempts to manage risk from changes in market interest rates, in part, by controlling the mix of interest rate-sensitive assets and interest rate-sensitive liabilities. The Company continually reviews its interest rate risk position and modifies its strategies based on projections to minimize the impact of future interest rate changes. The Company also uses financial instruments with optionality to modify its exposure to changes in interest rates. However, interest rate risk management techniques are not exact. A rapid increase or decrease in interest rates could adversely affect results of operations and financial performance.

As a bank holding company that conducts substantially all of the Company's operations through its subsidiaries, its ability to pay dividends, repurchase its shares or to repay its indebtedness depends upon liquid assets held by the bank holding company and the results of operations of the Company's subsidiaries.

The Company is a separate and distinct legal entity from its subsidiaries and it receives substantially all of its revenue from dividends from its subsidiaries.

The Company's net income depends primarily upon its net interest income. Net interest income is income that remains after deducting from total income generated by earning assets the interest expense attributable to the acquisition of the funds required to support earning assets. Income from earning assets includes income from loans, investment securities and short-term investments. The amount of interest income is dependent on many factors including the volume of earning assets, the general level of interest rates, the dynamics of changes in interest rates and the levels of nonperforming loans. The cost of funds varies with the amount of funds necessary to support earning assets, the rates paid to attract and hold deposits, rates paid on borrowed funds and the levels of noninterest-bearing demand deposits and equity capital.

The widespread effect of falling housing prices on financial markets could adversely affect the Company's profitability, liquidity, and financial condition.

Turmoil in the financial markets, precipitated by falling housing prices and rising delinquencies and foreclosures, has negatively impacted the valuation of securities supported by real estate collateral, including certain securities owned by the Company. The Company relies on its investment securities portfolio as a source of net interest income and as a means to manage its funding and liquidity needs. If defaults in the underlying collateral are such that the security can no longer meet its debt service requirements, the Company's net interest income, cash flows, and capital will be reduced.

The Company needs the permission of the holders of two-thirds of our Series A depositary shares in order to be able to issue \$85.5 million of Series T Preferred Stock to the U.S. Treasury.

On November 3, 2008, the Company announced that we had received preliminary approval to sell up to \$85.5 million of preferred stock to the U.S. Treasury under its TARP Capital Purchase Program, the Program. In addition, the Company will issue warrants to the Treasury warrants which will allow the U.S. Treasury to acquire \$12.8 million of its common stock (15% of the value of the preferred shares to be acquired).

If the Company participates in the Program, its board of directors will designate a new series of the preferred stock (the Series T Preferred Stock) as authorized by the Company's amended and restated certificate of incorporation. The Company will sell the Series T Preferred Stock to the U.S. Treasury for cash consideration in an amount up to \$85.5 million.

In order to participate in the Program, the Company must, among other things, enter into a securities purchase agreement with the U.S. Treasury and issue a warrant for its common stock to the U.S. Treasury. In addition, the Company must obtain the approval of the holders of two-thirds of its issued and outstanding depositary shares each of which represents a $1/100^{\rm th}$ of an interest in a share of our Series A Noncumulative Redeemable Convertible Perpetual Preferred Shares, the Series A Preferred Stock. If the Company is unable to consummate the Series T proposal, we may face an extended period of time, or be unable, to return to sustained profitability supporting the payment of cash dividends on its preferred and common stocks.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

None

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None

Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

None

Item 5. Other Information

None

Item 6. Exhibits

The following exhibits are either filed as part of this report or are incorporated herein by reference:

- Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of March 22, 2007, by and between Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. and Northwest Suburban Bancorp., Inc. (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed March 23, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
- 3.1 Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
- 3.1.1 Certificate of Designation for the Series A Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 7, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
- 3.1.2 Deposit Agreement, dated December 5, 2007, among the Registrant, Illinois Stock Transfer Company and the holders from time to time of the Depositary Receipts issued pursuant to the Deposit Agreement (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 7, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
- 3.2 Amended and Restated By-laws, filed September 27, 2005 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 14, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
- 4.1 Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827).
- 4.1.1 Form of Certificate for the Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 7, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
- 4.1.2 Form of Depositary Receipt for the Depositary Shares (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 7, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
- 4.2 Certain instruments defining the rights of the holders of long-term debt of the Company and certain of its subsidiaries, none of which authorize a total amount of indebtedness in excess of 10% of the total assets of the Company and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, have not been filed as Exhibits. The Company hereby agrees to furnish a copy of any of these agreements to the SEC upon request.
- *10.1 Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Stock and Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
- *10.4 Form of Transitional Employment Agreements (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827).
- Lease dated as of December 24, 1958, between Western National Bank of Cicero and Midwest Bank and Trust Company, as amended (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827).
- Britannica Centre Lease, dated as of May 1, 1994, between Chicago Title and Trust Company, as Trustee under Trust Agreement dated November 2, 1977 and known as Trust No. 1070932 and Midwest Bank and Trust Company (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827).
- Lease dated as of March 20, 1996 between Grove Lodge No. 824 Ancient Free and Accepted Masons and Midwest Bank of Hinsdale (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827)
- 10.8 Office Lease, undated, between Grove Lodge No. 824 Ancient Free and Accepted Masons and Midwest Bank of Hinsdale (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827).
- *10.15 Form of 2008 Supplemental Executive Retirement Agreement.

*10.16	Form of Transitional Employment Agreement (Executive Officer Group) (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2001, File No. 001-13735).
*10.17	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement for Officers, Restricted Stock Grant Notice for Officers, Incentive and Nonqualified Stock Options Award Agreements, and Stock Option Grant Notice for Officers (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed August 29, 2005, File No. 001-13735).
*10.19	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement for Non-employee Directors and Restricted Stock Grant Notice for Non-employee Directors (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed October 28, 2005, File No. 001-13735).
10.21	Lease dated as of April 29, 1976, between Joseph C. and Grace Ann Sanfilippo and Fairfield Savings and Loan Association, as amended (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, File No. 001-13735).
10.22	Lease dated as of August 28, 2002 between Glen Oak Plaza and Midwest Bank and Trust Company (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, File No. 001-13735).
*10.25	Employment Agreement as of September 28, 2004 between the Company and the Chief Executive Officer (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2004, File No. 001-13735).
*10.27	Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Severance Policy Amended and Restated as of June 24, 2008.
10.29	Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Directors Deferred Compensation Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 16, 2005, File No. 001-13735).
*10.30	Amendment to Employment Agreement as of September 28, 2004 between the Company and the Chief Executive Officer (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed March 24, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
*10.31	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated February 8, 2006 by and between Royal American Bank and Jay Fritz, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed July 7, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.32	Lease dated April 1, 1993, by and between Royal American Bank and LaSalle National Trust, N.A., as amended, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.33	Lease dated April 19, 1993 by and between Royal American Bank and Hamilton Forsythe 1000 Tower Lane LLC, successor-in-interest to Bensenville Office Venture, as amended, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.34	Sublease dated January 31, 2006 by and between Royal American Bank and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.35	Lease dated January 20, 2006 by and between Royal American Bank and MEG Associates Limited Partnership, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.36	Lease dated October 28, 1996 by and between Royal American Bank and Tiffany Pointe, Inc./Marquette Bank, as amended, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.37	Lease dated September 24, 1999, by and between Royal American Bank and Moats Office Properties, Inc., as amended, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).

10.38	Lease dated July 14, 2006 by and between Midwest Bank and Trust Company and William C. Moran (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.43	Lease dated November 9, 2005 by and between Midwest Bank and Trust Company and Crossings Commercial, LLC (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.44	Lease dated August 17, 2005 by and between Royal American Bank and L.F.A.J.J. Partners, LLC, assumed by the Company as of July 1 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
*10.46	Form of 2007 Transitional Employment Agreement (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed October 1, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
*10.48	First Amendment to the Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Stock and Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed October 1, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
10.49	Lease dated December 27, 2007 by and between Midwest Bank and Trust Company and George Garner and Barbara Garner (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
*10.50	Mutual Agreement RE Severance and Retirement dated January 14, 2008 between the Company and John Eilering (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
*10.51	Second amendment to Employment Agreement as of September 28, 2004 between the Company and the Chief Executive Officer (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
*10.52	Second amendment to the Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated February 8, 2006 by and between Royal American Bank and Jay Fritz, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.53	Agreement of Purchase and Sale as of March 10, 2008 between the Company and PGG, LLC (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.54	First Amendment to Real Estate Purchase Agreement as of March 26, 2008 between the Company and PGG, LLC (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.55	Post-closing Occupancy Agreement as of March 28, 2008 between the Company and NMD Investments, LLC (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.56	Amendment to Loan Agreement dated as of September 28, 2007 and Loan Agreement dated March 31, 2008, between the Company and M&I Marshall & Ilsley Bank (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.57	Second Amendment of Loan Agreement dated April 4, 2007, between the Company and M&I Marshall & Ilsley Bank (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
*10.58	Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Management Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
*10.59	Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Proxy Statement filed April 7, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
31.1	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification of Principal Executive Officer.

- 31.2 Rule 13a-14(a) Certification of Principal Financial Officer.
- 32.1 Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, from the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Accounting Officer.

* Indicates management contracts or compensatory plans or arrangements required to be filed as an exhibit.

PAGE 57

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Date: November 10, 2008

MIDWEST BANC HOLDINGS, INC. (Registrant)

By: /s/ James J. Giancola James J. Giancola,

President and Chief Executive Officer

By: /s/ JoAnn Sannasardo Lilek JoAnn Sannasardo Lilek, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

PAGE 58

10.8

*10.15

*10.16

Exhibit Index

2.1 Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of March 22, 2007, by and between Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. and Northwest Suburban Bancorp., Inc. (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed March 23, 2007, File No. 001-13735). 3.1 Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2007, File No. 001-13735). 3.1.1 Certificate of Designation for the Series A Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 7, 2007, File No. 001-13735). 3.1.2 Deposit Agreement, dated December 5, 2007, among the Registrant, Illinois Stock Transfer Company and the holders from time to time of the Depositary Receipts issued pursuant to the Deposit Agreement (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 7, 2007, File No. 001-13735). 3.2 Amended and Restated By-laws, filed September 27, 2005 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 14, 2007, File No. 001-13735). 4.1 Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827). 4.1.1 Form of Certificate for the Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 7, 2007, File No. 001-13735). 4.1.2 Form of Depositary Receipt for the Depositary Shares (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 7, 2007, File No. 001-13735). 4.2 Certain instruments defining the rights of the holders of long-term debt of the Company and certain of its subsidiaries, none of which authorize a total amount of indebtedness in excess of 10% of the total assets of the Company and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, have not been filed as Exhibits. The Company hereby agrees to furnish a copy of any of these agreements to the SEC upon request. *10.1 Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Stock and Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006, File No. 001-13735). *10.4 Form of Transitional Employment Agreements (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827). Lease dated as of December 24, 1958, between Western National Bank of Cicero and Midwest Bank and Trust Company, as amended 10.5 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827). Britannica Centre Lease, dated as of May 1, 1994, between Chicago Title and Trust Company, as Trustee under Trust Agreement dated 10.6 November 2, 1977 and known as Trust No. 1070932 and Midwest Bank and Trust Company (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827). 10.7 Lease dated as of March 20, 1996 between Grove Lodge No. 824 Ancient Free and Accepted Masons and Midwest Bank of Hinsdale (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827)

Office Lease, undated, between Grove Lodge No. 824 Ancient Free and Accepted Masons and Midwest Bank of Hinsdale (incorporated

by reference to Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, Registration No. 333-42827).

Form of Transitional Employment Agreement (Executive Officer Group) (incorporated by

Form of 2008 Supplemental Executive Retirement Agreement.

	reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2001, File No. 001-13735).
*10.17	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement for Officers, Restricted Stock Grant Notice for Officers, Incentive and Nonqualified Stock Options Award Agreements, and Stock Option Grant Notice for Officers (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed August 29, 2005, File No. 001-13735).
*10.19	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement for Non-employee Directors and Restricted Stock Grant Notice for Non-employee Directors (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed October 28, 2005, File No. 001-13735).
10.21	Lease dated as of April 29, 1976, between Joseph C. and Grace Ann Sanfilippo and Fairfield Savings and Loan Association, as amended (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, File No. 001-13735).
10.22	Lease dated as of August 28, 2002 between Glen Oak Plaza and Midwest Bank and Trust Company (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, File No. 001-13735).
*10.25	Employment Agreement as of September 28, 2004 between the Company and the Chief Executive Officer (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2004, File No. 001-13735).
*10.27	Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Severance Policy Amended and Restated as of June 24, 2008.
10.29	Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Directors Deferred Compensation Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed December 16, 2005, File No. 001-13735).
*10.30	Amendment to Employment Agreement as of September 28, 2004 between the Company and the Chief Executive Officer (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed March 24, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
*10.31	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated February 8, 2006 by and between Royal American Bank and Jay Fritz, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed July 7, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.32	Lease dated April 1, 1993, by and between Royal American Bank and LaSalle National Trust, N.A., as amended, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001 13735).
10.33	Lease dated April 19, 1993 by and between Royal American Bank and Hamilton Forsythe 1000 Tower Lane LLC, successor-in-interest to Bensenville Office Venture, as amended, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.34	Sublease dated January 31, 2006 by and between Royal American Bank and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.35	Lease dated January 20, 2006 by and between Royal American Bank and MEG Associates Limited Partnership, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001 13735).
10.36	Lease dated October 28, 1996 by and between Royal American Bank and Tiffany Pointe, Inc./Marquette Bank, as amended, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30,

	2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.37	Lease dated September 24, 1999, by and between Royal American Bank and Moats Office Properties, Inc., as amended, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001 13735).
10.38	Lease dated July 14, 2006 by and between Midwest Bank and Trust Company and William C. Moran (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.43	Lease dated November 9, 2005 by and between Midwest Bank and Trust Company and Crossings Commercial, LLC (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2006, File No. 001-13735).
10.44	Lease dated August 17, 2005 by and between Royal American Bank and L.F.A.J.J. Partners, LLC, assumed by the Company as of July 1 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
*10.46	Form of 2007 Transitional Employment Agreement (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed October 1, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
*10.48	First Amendment to the Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Stock and Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K filed October 1, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
10.49	Lease dated December 27, 2007 by and between Midwest Bank and Trust Company and George Garner and Barbara Garner (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
*10.50	Mutual Agreement RE Severance and Retirement dated January 14, 2008 between the Company and John Eilering (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, File No. 001-13735).
*10.51	Second amendment to Employment Agreement as of September 28, 2004 between the Company and the Chief Executive Officer (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
*10.52	Second amendment to the Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated February 8, 2006 by and between Royal American Bank and Jay Fritz, assumed by the Company as of July 1, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.53	Agreement of Purchase and Sale as of March 10, 2008 between the Company and PGG, LLC (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.54	First Amendment to Real Estate Purchase Agreement as of March 26, 2008 between the Company and PGG, LLC (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.55	Post-closing Occupancy Agreement as of March 28, 2008 between the Company and NMD Investments, LLC (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.56	Amendment to Loan Agreement dated as of September 28, 2007 and Loan Agreement dated March 31, 2008, between the Company and M&I Marshall & Ilsley Bank (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
10.57	Second Amendment of Loan Agreement dated April 4, 2007, between the Company and

- M&I Marshall & Ilsley Bank (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
- *10.58 Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Management Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
- *10.59 Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan (incorporated by reference to Registrant's Proxy Statement filed April 7, 2008, File No. 001-13735).
- 31.1 Rule 13a-14(a) Certification of Principal Executive Officer.
- 31.2 Rule 13a-14(a) Certification of Principal Financial Officer.
- 32.1 Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, from the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Accounting Officer.

Section 2: EX-31.1 (EX-31.1)

EXHIBIT 31.1

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER

I, James J. Giancola, President and Chief Executive Officer, certify that:

- 1) I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc.;
- 2) Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3) Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4) The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15 (e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15 (f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

^{*} Indicates management contracts or compensatory plans or arrangements required to be filed as an exhibit.

Date: November 10, 2008

/s/ James J. Giancola
James J. Giancola

President and Chief Executive Officer

Section 3: EX-31.2 (EX-31.2)

EXHIBIT 31.2

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER

I, JoAnn Sannasardo Lilek, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, certify that:

- 1) I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc.;
- 2) Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3) Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4) The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15 (e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15 (f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5) The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely effect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 10, 2008

/s/ JoAnn Sannasardo Lilek

JoAnn Sannasardo Lilek

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Section 4: EX-32.1 (EX-32.1)

CERTIFICATION

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Midwest Banc Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2008 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 10, 2008 (the "Report"), the undersigned hereby certifies, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ James J. Giancola

Name: James J. Giancola Title: President and

Date:

Chief Executive Officer November 10, 2008

/s/ JoAnn Sannasardo Lilek

Name: JoAnn Sannasardo Lilek Title: Executive Vice President and

Chief Financial Officer

Date: November 10, 2008